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P u b l ic  L a w  601, 79th C ongress

. Tjic legislation under which the House Committee on Un-American 
Activities operates is Public Law 601, 79th Congress [1946], chapter 
153,2d session, which provides: だ

〇f Representativea °f ̂

v PART 2—RULES OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

R u l e  X

SEO,1 2 1 . STANDING COMMITTEES

17. Committee on Un-American Activities, to consist of nine Members.

B u l e  X I

POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES

(Q )( 1 ) Committee on Un-American Activities,
(A) Un-American activities.

u i«LThf c ?I«raittee °n Un-American Activities, as a whole or by subcommittee, 
»»»othorized to make from time to time investigations of (i) the extent, char- 
i» fr.Van,,<v〇 b；i!eets ^ P ^-A m erican  propaganda activities in the United States, 11 United States of subversive and un-American propa-
ff. ? is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin and 
•Iticks the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our Constitu-
№>0* and (ii〇 all other questions in relation thereto that would ai<J Congress inMj necessary remedial legislation.

The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House (or to the 
°f House if the House is not in session) the results of any such investi- 

Citlon, together with such recommendations as it  deems advisable.
PurP〇 se of any sueh investigation, the Committee on Un-American 

Artlrltles, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act a t such 
and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting

■ち• or has adjourned, to hold such hearings, to require the attendam^
•rnich witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and 
» take such testimony, as it  deems necessary. Subpenas may be issued under 
0¢ xljtnature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommittee, or by any 
•wiber designated by any such chairman, and may be served by any person 
mlfnated by any such chairm an or member.
P :， • * 幸 傘 ♦ ■ 傘

R u l e  X II

LEGISLATIVE OVEBSIQHT BT STANDING COMMITTEES

*ec. m  To assist the Congress in appraising the adm inistration of the laws 
iM In developing such amendments or related legislation as it may deem neces- 

M5!?； fn〇 h ftandInS committee of the Senate and the House of Representatives 
itoU exercise continuous watchfulness of the execution by the adm inistrative 
•erodes concerned of any laws, the subject m atter of which is within the juris- 
•rtlon 〇f such committee; and, for th a t purpose, shall study all pertinent 
K S j  of thedata submitted t0 the congress by the agencies in the executive



RULES ADOPTED BY THE 85TH CONGRESS 

House Resolution 5, January  3,1957
* • * • * * * へ

R ule X

STANDING COMMITTEES

1 There shall be elected by the House, a t the commencement of each Congrea^
. ♦ * • * * *

(a) Committee on Un-American Activities, to  consist of nine Members.
♦ ♦ ♦ 傘  ♦ ♦ 拿

B u l e  X I

POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES

• * * * * •

17. Committee on Un-American Activities.

ischaracter and objects of un-American propaganda activities in the Un ted St 
(2) the diffusion within the United States of
sanda th a t is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic otigin aoi 

anT h rc o m m u L T fn  Activities shall report to the House (orj

S  r s » a 〇y W
designated by any such chairman or member.

拿 傘 * 傘 * 拿

m atter of which is within the jurisdiction of such c〇mnnttee, fort l j
purpose sh ill study all pertinent reports and data submitted to the House H 
the agencies in the executive branch of the Government.

VI

SYNOPSIS
In conjunction with the hearings in New Orleans on February 14 

on Communist propaganda, the Committee on Un-American Activities 
in hearings on February 15,1957, dealt with Communist infiltration 
into labor and professional organizations.

Artlmr Eugene, Jr., a seaman by occupation, testified extensively 
about Communist efforts to control the vital New Orleans seaport by 
infiltration and domination of waterfront and maritime unions. 
Eugene was a member of the Communist Party from 1948 to 1956 
•net during part of this time served as an undercover agent for the 
Federal Bureau of Investigation.

Eugene told the committee that he had been instructed by the 
Communist Party to join the National Union of Marine Cooks and 
Stewards, which the party already controlled. Eugene said that he 
nict with the Seamen^ Group of the Communist Party while a mem­
ber of the Marine Cooks ana Stewards Union.

In 1949, he told the committee, the party issued directions on 
methods of circumventing the non-Communist affidavits requirements 
of tlio Taft-Hartley labor law. Communist union officials, he said, 
were to comply with the Taft-Hartley law and were simply to lie 
ibout the fact that they were members of the Communist Party. At 
the same time they were ordered not to take part in open Communist 
Party activities so that the fact of their Communist Party affiliations 
would not be apparent.

These instructions were given to Eugene at a meeting of the 
Seamen’s Group, which was also attended by Andrew Steve Nelson, 
jow deceased, who was president of local No. 207 of the ILWU, and 
he Brown, then vice president of local No. 207. Brown appeared 
before the committee and refused to answer questions relating to 
Communist Party membership and activities.

Iittto in 1949, after a strike of the National Marine Cooks and 
Stewards, Eugene was transferred to San Francisco, where he was 
•wipned to the Seamen?s Branch of the party and ultimately was 
wsi/n^d as a security aid to Harry Bridges, president of the Inter-
Mtionnl Lpngshoiemen’s and Warehousemen’s Union. Later， Eugene 
•id，liラ shipped out on the Matson luxury liner Z⑽ and served as 
•dnoational director of the Communist Party cell aboard.
_ ^Tiile in San Francisco, Eugene attended the California Labor 
School, which, he said, functioned as an educational adjunct of the 
Communist Party. Ninety percent of the men who attended the 
ichool, he testified, were from the ILWU and the rest were from other 
t&ions.

Despite Coast Guard measures for banning Communists from 
American ships, Mr. Eugene said, Communists, in New Orleans at 
»st, continued to have free access to them. Mr. Eugene himself 
irw ^screened outJ, by the Coast Guard in Providence, R. I. In  1951 
!• returned to New Orleans.



VIII SYNOPSIS

Communist Party meetings, he said, were held ® 
Longshoremen^ Hall and much of tl^e Communist projpagan 
tC f r e a  oriSnated at the ILWU Hall, where the party used the 
unions prinSng equipment and mimeograph and a^dressograph ma 
Xines W s  equipment, he said, was «open to the Communist Party 
at all times« and was also used by Communist Party front organiza-

to  F n f i l t r X  ^  c h l i r m a n  o f  th e  Y o u th  C o u n c il f o r  ab o u t a

益 劈 ％ 琴

s ta te d  b u t  C o m m u n is ts  o cc u p ie d  th e  to p  le a d e rs h ip  p o s i t i o n s . . 
S o S  p ro v id e "  one  i l lu m in r t in g

I r s T b lf to  ? e c r ~ n u ^ ^ ^  iK h e ° p a r ty  as a mult

酿 s tG be 姆 瓣

INVESTIGATION OF COMMUNIST ACTIVITIES IN THE 
NEW ORLEANS, LA., AREA

FRIDAY, FEBRARY 15,1957
U nited-States H ouse o r R epresentatives,

S ubcommittee op th e  
Committee on U n -A merican A ctivities,

Nem Orleans., La.
PUBLIO HEAEING

甲被，Pursuant to recess» at 10:05 a. m. in room 
245, Post Office Building, 600 Camp Street, New Orleans, La., Hon. 
Edwin E. Willis presiding.

Committee members present: Representatives Morgan M. Moulder,' 
of Aussouri (appearance as noted): Edwin E. Willis, of Louisiana; 
and Bernard W. Kearney, of New York.

Staff members present: Richard Arens, director; W. Jackson Jones 
»nd George C. "Williams, investigators.

Mr. W illis. The subcommittee will come to order, and counsel will 
call his first witness.

Mr. Arens. Lee Brown, kindly come forward.
Please remain standing while the chairman administers an oath to

you
Mr. W illis. Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you are 

about to give will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 
trutli, so help you God? You didnJt answer. You didn^ respond.

Mr. Brown. I  beg your pardon.
Mr. W illis. Do you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole 

truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God ?
Mr. K earney. You haven^ answered yet.
Mr. Brown. I  do.

TESTIMONY OF LEE BROWN
t Mr. Arens. Have a seat, please.

Please identify yourself by name, residence, and occupation.
Mr. Brown. Lee Brown, 2017 Jackson Avenue. Occupation ware­

houseman.
Mr. Arens. You are appearing today in response to a subpena which

was served upon you by the House Committee on Un-American 
Activities? You are appearing today in response to a subpena which 

served upon you by the Houso Committeo 011 XJn-American. 
Activities ?

Mr. Brown. Correct.
Mr. Arens. You are not represented by counsel!
Mr. Brown. No; I  am not.
Mr. Arens. You understand you have the privilege of counsel?
Mr. Brown. Correct.
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Mr. Aeens. Where and when were you born ?
Mr. Brown. In 1921, May 28.
Mr. Arens. Where?
Mr. B rown. New Orleans. t  ̂ . ,  ,
Mr. Ahens. Give us, if you please, just a brief sketch of your edu-f

csttio 於 •
Mr. Brown. I  would lik© to sa^ one thing, Mr. Chairman, if I  majj 

to the chairman. Are you the chairman ?
Mr. W illis. All right. . ...
Mr. JBrown. I  womd like to say one th ing to this committee or any

other committee. ,
Mr. K earney. Mr. Chairman, I  suggest that the witness answer the

question and not make a speech.
Mr. W illis. That is right. • .
Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, at this point-----  .
Mr. W illis. Y ou can answer a very simple question—to give a brief 

description of your education. T hat is a very simple question.
Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, I  submit I  would like to make a state­

ment before I  answer any questions. . , ,  .. ,
Mr. Arens. Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest the witness be 

ordered and directed to answer the question. . ..
Mr. W illis. I  direct you to answer the question: and let me tell 

you the consequences of that order that I  have directed to you: That 
any attempt on your part to evade questions or to make a speech is 
out of o rfe . I  see you are not represented by counse l.1 suppose 
■you know your rights. I f  any questions are asked of ス "whicli you 
believe honestly might subject you to criminal proceedings, you aro 
entitled to invoke the privilege of the fifth amendment. You cant 
hedge, pussyfoot, or run around the issues. You either answer tne 
question or suffer the pains and penalties for it. You are ordered to

Chairman, I  still ask for the privilege under the
first amendment to make my statement. , ^ r. j

Mr Aeens. Mr. Chairman, in view of the fact that he has refused 
to answer the question with respect to his education and he has been 
ordered and directed to do so, I  propose to interrogate him by other
questions on other matters. , . __ .

Mr. W illis. Proceed to another subject. You realize the implica­
tions of what I  have told you.

Mr. Arens. Where are you employed ?
Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, I  request to make my statement.
Mr. Arens. Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest the witness be 

ordered and directed to answer the question as to where he is employed.
Mr W illis. That is a very simple question, the second siinple 

question, and you are ordered to answer that question. A record is 
being made of it by the reporter. Since you are not represented by 
counsel,I will repeat to you that the consequences may be contempt 
proceedings. I  don^ know the field that counsel will go mtx), but you 
will not be permitted to hedge. You are ordered to answer the 
question, and from now on I  will not make any more statements.

Mr. Arens. Where are you employed? .  ̂ T
Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, based on the first amendment, I  would 

like to make a statement before I  answer any question, period.
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.Mr. K earney... Mr. Chairman， I  suggest that a琴aiivthe'witness be
directed to answer these questions? and so far as making a statement or 
a speech, as far as this committee is concerned, I  object to it.

Mr. Arens. H ow long have you been employed in  your present 
employment ?

Mr. Brown. I  refuse to answer, period, until I  get a chance to 
make a statement, period.

Mr. Arens. Are you vice president of the International Longshore­
men^ Union in New Orleans ?

Mr. Brown. I  refuse to answer the question until I  get a chance 
to make a statement.

Mr. Kjjarney. Are you a member of the Communist Party ?
Mr. Brown. I  refuse to answer the question until I  get a chance to 

make a statement, period.
Mr. K earney. If  you are not a member of the Communist Party, 

would you tell this committee to that effect?
Mr. Brown. I  would like to make a statement, period.
Mr. Arens. Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest that the witness 

now be ordered and directed to answer the question as to whether or 
not he is a Communist.

Mr. W illis. You are ordered and directed to answer that question.
Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, I  hope you understand it clear and 

perfect that I  am not answering a question until I  make a statement, 
period. ■

Mr. K earnet. Mr. Chairman, may I  suggest to this witness you are 
not scaring this committee.

Mr. Brown. You don’t'frighten me, either.
Mr. Keahney. I  am not trying to frighten you. _ We are tryin尽 to 

get you to answer a simple question. In  view of his arrogance, Mr. 
Chairman, I  suggest if you can^ get any answer from him. vou ask 
the marshal to escort him from the room.

Mr. W illis. That will be taken into consideration.
Mr. Arens. Mr. Witness, as a prerequisite to obtaining your witness 

fee, it is necessary for you to affix your signature to the pay voucher. 
This is the pay voucher that you will get your witness fee for appear­
ing today. Will you kindly affix ^our signature?

Mr. Brown. I  don?t sî n̂ anything, Mr. Chairman, period.
Mr. Arens. Now, Mr. Witness, I  lay before you a photostatic copy 

of a non-Communist affidavit dated July 23,1954 [1951], signed by 
yourself, here in New Orleans, La., in which you say that you are not 
a member of the Gommunist Party or affiliated with the party. Look 
«t that document and tell us, first of all, whether or not that is a true 
and correct reproduction of your signature.

Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, I  hope I  made it clear, I  am not answer­
ing anything until I  make my statement.

Mr. Arens. You said in this statement of 1954 [1951], and you said 
so under oath, that you were not a Communist; isn?t that true ?

Mr. Brown. I  say I  am not answering any question until I  make 
my statement today, period.

Mr. Arens. Now I  lay before you still another affidavit signed by 
yourself, dated July  ̂15,1952, and a non-Communist affidavit under the 
Taft-Hartley Act, in which you say under oath that you are not a
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Communist. Look at that document which we have marked <{Exhibit 
No. 2J, and tell this committee while you are under oath whether 
or not you signed that document. . .

Mr. B r o w n . I  am not answering anything. I  hope I  made it clear 
to you, Mr. Chairman and the rest of the committee, I  am not answer­
ing any question until I  make my statement. .

Mr. Aj ie n s . Now I  lay before you still another document signed 
by yourself, executed under oath, a non-Cpmmunist affidavit, in which 
you say:

I  am not a member of the Communist P arty  or affiliated w ith such party.
I  do not believe in, and I  am not a member of nor do I  support any organization

th a t believes in or teaches the overthrow of the United States Government 
by force or by any illegal or unconstitutional methods.

Look at that document now while you are under oath and tell this 
committee whether or not you executed that document.

Mr. B r o w n . I  think I  made it clear, Mr. Chairman, and to the 
committee as a whale, that I  am not answering questions until I 
make my statement.

Mr. A r e n s . N ow  I  lay before you still another document dated 
June of 1956, signed by yourself, in which you state that you are 
not a member of the Communist Party. Look at that document which 
you filed under oath pursuant to the provisions of the Taft-Hartley 
Act, and tell this committee whether or not that truly and correctly 
represents your signature. . .

Mr. B r o w n . I  say I  am not answering any questions until I  make 
my statement.

Mr. A r e n s . Mr. Chairman, so the record may be perfectly clear, I 
respectfully suggest to the Chair that this witness now be ordered 
and directed to answer each and every one of the several questions 
which I  have posed to him with respect to these documents. .

Mr. W il l is . Y ou are ordered to answer those questions which have 
to do with your signing these statements relating to your status of 
being a Communist or non-Communist. You are ordered to answer 
these questions.

Mr. B r o w n . Mr. Chairman, I  think I  made the statement clear I
am not inteiuiing to answer any questions until I  make my statement

Mr. A e e n s . Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest that each of these 
exhibits which we have just used be appropriately marked and in* 
corporated in the body of the record.

Mr. W il l is . L e t  th e m  be so m a rk e d  a n d  in c o rp o ra te d .
(Documents marked uBrown Exhibits, N os.1 to 4,5> respectively, 

follow.)
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B b o w n  E x h ib it  N o. 1

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 
NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD

AFFIDAVIT OF NONCOMMUNIST UNION OFFICER<fae Ŵhpdiw w mwi)

TU undertlgiMd, being d o lj aad <ayi:

1 .I  am a responsible officer o f the. union named below*

2. I  am not a member of the Communist Party or affiliated w ith such

a. I  do. not 
teaches, 
methods.

b tlifv tt in, And I  s ill not u DMtnlxf of nor do I  support sny th ftt te or
the overthrow of tiie  United States Government by K>rce or by any illegal or uoconstltutkmftl

Vrty-
r <̂rgMi8wHo

(k DiJtrlbutlon Worktn Unionf Local 207
• 《W tt b u m  of «»!〇〇• ladttilnff 10011 b u m  M d 11—Wr)

- I n f r n « t is n a l L o n g a h o r*— ! !1*  k  O n ion
(*!•!! of Mtlottal or lataraatioMl viilon of which it  la m  afflllaU or eomrtftMMA aalk)

於
が

、於'

Signature

Address

WARNING.一 The attention of persons filing this fonn with the Board is directed to Section 85 (A) of the criminal code, 
wfckh provides that any person willfully making or causing to be made any false or fraudulent statementa or representations 
to My matter within the jurisdiction of tho Board shall be fined not more than $10,000 or imprisoned not more than 10 
m r* , ot both. Tt一
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B k o w n  E x h ib it  N o. 2

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 
NATIONAL UBOR ABLATIONS BOARD

AFFIDAVIT OP NONCOMMUNIST UNION OFFICER

The onderaigned, being duly sworn  ̂deposes and Bay$:

1 .I  am a responsible officer o f the union named below. %

2. I  am not a member of the Communigt Party or affiliated w ith such party.

8. I do not believe in, and I  am not a member of nor do I  support any organization that believes in or 
teaches, the overthrow of the United States Government by force or by any illegal or uneonstitutloiial 
methods.

W arehouse & D is tr ib u t io n  W orke rs J J n io n ^  L o c a l 207_________ .二：…________

InterMM•如從 .h.Q.C 规 び  四§5!!>迎|£ .卫〇1 四.
(Full of Mtlonal or International valoa of vhleh i t  la aa  or oonitltuvet unit)
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B b o w k  E x h ib it  N o. 8

•iuygMe,
UNITED STATIS OF AMERICA 

NATIONAL LABOR H&ATI0NS BOARD

AFFIDAVIT OF NONCOMMUNIST UNION OFFICER

Tb$ imdendgned, being dvfy twom, deposes and says

1 .1 am a responsible oflker o f the union named below,

2.1 am not a member of the Communist P>«ij or aflS}laiea wica sueti party.
8. ^  a member of nor do 1 «upp〇r t any organization that bdleves in or)

tM ch ^th e  overthrow of the United States Government by foree or by any fllegal or unoonstitutioittl

性? ! ? 見••ちJ?^5>ribution Workers Union, Local 207iiviii aam« a( •二二̂ f二JJS•一…•一’ ••.••一一一一……
卿 咖 ---------------------

Sgnature ____
Title of office ...1

Residence…” •祭•叙 明 …㈣ 遲 .________

—Jteid-UrljELana 卜 iioulaiaiia___
(im Mtary iMiblie or «fliM ptnoii ovlWM byjpv Ml J MmpItHly dl WmI 9pmm Mmt.)

Subscribed and sworn to before me this J L — _  day of to  ^ Z /

^ g o n  authorized by law to acknowledgment! in  and

My〆 expire.

n

••シ  /
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B r o w n  E x h ib it  N o. 4

«Nn«D ffTATf* or MmnCA 
M tlO N M . u u m  HU1I0N S BOMtD

AFFIDAVkT OF NONCOMMUNIST UNION OFFICERClMlMkMiMBM.MMm)

触 ；̂ま 雜 恐 お ぬ ぼ ^ ^ ! 為 ------------
Signature --------------

*ntl6 of office X.• 兔 •费…技^ -•太d 9.p t _■『 -

Residence.. m 7 _ i.« c X « n „A T e n u ft..>
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Mr. Abens. Now I  lay before you a photostatic copy of a document 
which was procured from the headquarters of the ILWIJ, run on 
the mimeograph machine at ILWU, bearing the identification of the 
State commtitee of the Louisiana Communist Party. Look at that 
document and tell us whether or not that is a true and correct repro­
duction of an original which was run on the mimeograph machine at 
the headquarters m New Orleans, La., of the ILWIJ.

Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, as I  nave already stated, I  am not 
answering any questions until I  make my statement.

Mr. Arens. Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest the witness be 
ordered and directed to  answer the question.

Mr. W illis. Y ou are ordered and directed to answer that question.
Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, I  therefore refuse 1111til I  make my 

statement. ' _
Mr. Arens. Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest that this docu­

ment which I  have just displayed to the witness be appropriately 
marked and be incorporated by reference in the record.

Mr. W ilms. Let it be so marked and incorporatea.
(Document marked ^Brown Exhibit No. 5,J, and retained in com­

mittee files.)
Mr. Arens. Now I  should like to exhibit to you a few more docu­

ments. Here is a document entitled {CCall to a National Founding 
Convention of a Youth Organization” to “support the program .an3 
policies of the new party o f Wallace and Tajlor, to defend our lives, 
our liberties, our rights to happiness,55 bearing the sponsorship of a 
number of persons, including Lee Brown, Local 206, International 
Longshoremen^ Union, New Orleans, La. Please look at that docu­
ment and tell this committee while you are under oath whether or not 
Uiat truly and correctly identifies you.

Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, as I  have already stated, I  refuse to 
answer questions until I  make my statement.

Mr. Arens. Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest the witness be 
ordered and directed to answer that question.

Mr. W illis. Y ou are so ordered and directed.
Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, I  still refuse until I  make my state­

ment.
(Document marked KBrown Exhibit No. 6,M and retained in com­

mittee files.)
Mr. K earney. I s your name Lee Brown ?

；Mr. Brown. I  refuse to answer until I  make my statement. ̂
Mr. Arens. Now I  want to lay before you a photostatic copy of 

the Communist Daily Worker of Wednesday, March 16,1949, ana the 
headline of the article that I  want to direct to your attention is as 
follows:

Dockers’ Local Protests T rial of 12 as “Disgrace.”
That trial of the 12 we all know are the 12 traitors to this Nation. A 

number of people are protesting it. I  would like to read you one little 
sentence.

Attorney General Clark was asked yesterday **To end the disgrace on American 
democracy” in the heresy tr ia l of the 12 Communist leaders. The request was 
nade by Andrew Nelson, president of Local 207 of the International Longshore­
men's and Warehousemen's Union, as a  result of a  discussion by the executive 
board and stew ard^ council. The letter was also signed by Lee Brown, chairman 
«t the local's civil rights committee. !/■

f  88M 7f~67i-------3 . . . . . . . ' パ へ . … ；；，U H  ノ ハ  u  〇•!
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Look at that document, please, and tell this committee while you are 
under oath whether or not you are accurately and correctly ldentmea
up here at the top, right there, “Lee Brown.” , .

Mr. B rown. I  still say I  refuse to answer 1111til X make a ^axemen 
Mr. A rens. I  respectfully suggest that the witness be ordered and 

directed to answer that question. .
Mr. Wiixis. You are so ordered and directed. '
Mr. Brown. I  refuse to answer Mr. Chairman, until I  make a state-

(Document marked uBrown Exhibit No. and retained in coin-

miMr. A rens. N ow I  want to lay before you still another document,» 
reproduction of the Communist Daily Worker of New York, Monday, 
May 7,1956, bearing a letter to the editor, signed by Lee Brown. Look 
at that document and tell this committee while you are under oath 
whether or not you are correctly and accurately described there {

Mr B rown. I  refuse to answer u n til丄 make my statement.
Mr! A rens. Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest that the witness be 

ordorcd and dirocted to answer that question. .
Mr WiiiLis. You are ordered and directed to answer the question 
Mr. B rown. I  refuse to answer, Mr. Chairman, until I  make my 

statement. That is all there is to it, period. , . , .
(TI10 document 1118<rk6d. t£Brown Exhibit No. 8 and retained w

Mr A rens. Now I  lay before you three documents all of which have 
been identified as coming from the headquarters of the International 
Longshoremen^ Union local here in New Orleans, having been run on 
the mimeograph machine there. Each of these documents calls for cer­
tain action to be taken against the so-called ruling classes, certain 
attacks to be made upon the Wall Street imperialists, condemning th« 
United States military action in Korea, and the like. Please look at 
each of those three documents and first of all tell this committee 
whether or not they truly and correctly represent documents which 
were run off the mimeograph machine at the headquarters of the 
International tiongshoremen s Union local in New Orleans.

Mr. B rown. I  still say I  refuse to answer the questions until I  mala

m?klr aABENS.* Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest the witness bi 
ordered and directed to answer that question and that each of these 
documents be appropriately marked and incorporated by referenci
in the record. , , , ,, ，!

M r W illis. Y ou are ordered to answer the question.
Mr B rown. Mr. Chairman, I  refuse to answer until I  make my

COMMUNIST ACTIVITIES IN THE NEW ORLEANS, LA., AREA 129

TESTIMONY OP ARTHUR EUGENE, JR.
Mr. Arens. Mr. Eugene, will you kindly identify yourself by 

name, residence, and occupation. Just have a seat, please.
 ̂Mr. E ugene. Arthur Eugene, Jr. I  live here in New Orleans, 2121 

St, Anthony Street. My occupation is a warehouseman.
Mr. Arens. Mr. Eugene, I  expect to interrogate you at length in 

t few moments, but for the present purpose I  should like to ask you, 
Have you ever been a member of the Communist Party?

Air. jCugene. Yes; I  was.
Mr. Arens. During what period of time were you a member of the 

Communist Party ?
Mr. E ugene. From the period of 1948 until 1956.
Mr. Arens. During part of that time, were you working with the 

Federal Bureau of Investigation furnishing information to your 
Government ?

Mr. E ugene. That is right.
Mr. Arens. Mr. Eugene, during tlie course of your membership in 

the Communist Party, did you know a person as a Communist by the 
name of Lee Brown ?

Mr. E ugene. Yes; I  did.
Mr. Arens. Do you see the person in the courtroom today? Now?
Mr. Eugene. Yes，sir.
Mr. Arens. Whom you knew as Lee Brown?
A[r. E ugene. Y es;1 do.
Mr. Arens. Would you look him in the eye and point him out to this 

committee while you are under oath ?
Mr. Eugene. That is him right here [indicating Witness Brown].
Mr. ]{!earney. When you say (<tliat is him right here,55 you are re­

ferring to the witness who is under oath and who has refused to 
answer all these questions which have been propounded to him by 
counsel?

Mr. E ugene. That is correct.

TESTIMONY OF LEE BROWN—Resumed
1 Mr. Arens. Now, Mr. Brown, you have heard the testimony just 

i moment ago of Arthur Eugene. Is that correct? Did you hear 
that testimony ?

Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, I  refuse to answer any questions until 
j I make my statement.

Mr. Arens. Now, Mr. Brown, look at the man at your left who has 
I |ost identified you as a member of the Communist conspiracy, and 
f while you are under oath look him in the eye and tell this committee,
[ did he lie or did he tell the truth ?

Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, I  refuse to answer the question until 
[ I make my statement, regardless. I  still refuse to answer until I  
 ̂®nko my statement.

Mr. Aiiens. Are you now a member of the Communist conspiracy 
i dwigned to overthrow this Government by force and violence?

5fr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, I  refuse to answer questions until I  
I W»ko my statement. I  am not answering any question, period.

Mr. Ivearney. Are you an American citizen?
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M r. Brown. I  r e f  use  to  a n sw e r  q u es tio n s  u n t i l  I  m a k e  m y  statement*
Mr. K earney. Aren^ you proud to answer that question?
Mr. B rown^ Until I  make my statement. ̂ Until I  make my state­

ment, I  wilfanswer any question you wish (sic).
Mr. K earney. Let me say to the witness, from your answers here,

I  notice that you fail to take advantage of your rights to seek refuge 
behind any of the amendments you so desire to the Constitution.l)o 
you decline to answer on the grounds of the fifth amendment that 
to answer truthfully might incriminate you ?

Mr. B rown. I  refuse to answer any questions. .
Mr. K earney. T h e n  I  w a n t  to sa y  the w itn e ss  th a t ,  ju s t  as spon

as  w e c a n  g e t  to g e th e r , I  s h a ll  c e r [a in ly  m ove f o r  a  con ten^p t cits-
tion, because you are the most arrogant individual I  have seen in manj
a year. .  ̂ i

Mr. B rown. That don^ worry me a bit, period. That don t wony
me what you do.

Mr. A bens. Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest that will con­
clude the staff interrogation at this time of Lee Brown.

Mr. W illis. Let me suggest to you further, since you are not ac­
companied by counsel, that you have not invoked the privilege of 
the fifth or any conceivable protective amendment to the Constitution.

Mr. B rown. I  answered the first and fifth amendment. I  think I 
did.

Mr. K earney. That is no answer. .
Mr. W illis. W ill you proceed to requestioning, then, Mr. Areni 

He said he answered on the fifth amendment.
Mr. A rens. What is your present occupation ?
Mr. B rown. I  refuse to answer questions until I  make my statement 
Mr. A rens. D o you honestly apprehend if you told this committet 

truthfully where you are presently employed you would be supplymi 
information which might be used against you in a criminal proceed­
ing? .

Mr. B rown. I  say I  refuse to answer the question.
Mr. A rens. I  re s p e c tfu lly  suggest that the witness be ordered and 

directed to answer the question.
Mr. B rown. Until I  make a statement.
Mr. W illis . I  don^ think you have invoked the privilege of tlx 

fifth amendment, but if you do want to or if you think you haT̂
this question is intended-----  .

Mr. B rown. I  have a right. I  donJt ask anybody to given*

Mr. W illis . We are trying to be very fair with you. This is a tes 
of whether you are honest in the plea, if you tliink you want to plc«< 
it, because you cannot invoke the privilege of the fifth amenaniaa 
unless you honestly believe that so to do would subject you to criininii 
proceedings. The simple question is, Do you believe that by answw* 
mg that question you would be so subjected? You are orderedti
answer that. .

Mr. B rown. I  say I  refuse to answer questions until I  make*
statement. . , , , . . .

Mr. A rens. Will you answer any questions propoimded. by tu 
committee ?

Mr. B rown. Until I  make a statement.
Mr. K earney. Mr. Chairman, I  again-----
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Air. Brown. On the first amendment. I  have a right to talk.
Afr. K earney. I  ask that this witness be escorted from the hearing 

room. He is one of these defiant, arrogant witnesses that once in a 
while we run across who has the Commie line in every one of his 
answers. There is no need of wasting the committee^ time with him.

Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman-----
Mr. Ŵillis. They usually invoke the privilege of the fifth amend­

ment, and then say they do so because there are phantom witnesses 
»nd that they are not confronted with their accusers. Here is a very 
mucli alive person next to you who, under oath, has subjected himself 
to the pains and penalties of prosecution if he didn5t  tell the truth, 
who has charged you with bein^ a Communist. As a red-blooded 
American citizen, if you are, here is your chance to stand up and deny 
that fact if it is not true.

What is your answer to that ?
Mr. Brown. Mr. Chairman, as I  have already stated, I  refuse to 

inswer the question.
Mr. W illis. Mr. M arshal,I suggest you escort the witness out of 

the room and keep him out of this room throughout these hearings.
(Mr. Brown was escorted from the room.)
Air. WnJiis. The witness has already been sworn? has he not?
Mr. Arens. Yes, sir. Perhaps it would be well if he would start 

again as a witness.

TESTIMONY OF ARTHUR EUGENE, JE.—Resumed

Mr. A r en s . W h e re  a n d  w h e n  w e re  y o u  b o rn ?
Mr. E ugene. I  was born June 9,1924.
Mr. Arens. Where ?
Mr. E ugene. New Orleans.
A[r. Arens. Please tell us just a word about your early life, your 

early education. _
Mr. E ugene. I  attended two schools here up to the 8th grade in 

New Orleans, and the 10th and 11th grades in California.
Mr. Arens. What were the circumstances under which you joined 

the Communist Party ? ,
Mr. E ugene. There was a movement in progress at the time to oust 

Joo Curran, who was president of the National Maritime Union.
Afr. Arens. Where were you employed a t th a t time?
Afr. E ugene. I  was a seaman. . .
Mr. Arens. Were you a member of a labor organization, at that 

time? .
Mr. E ugene. I  was a member of the NMU, the National Maritime 

Union. . .
Mr. Arens. Lefs get this date again, please, when you joined the 

Communist Party.
Mr. E ugene. 1948.
Mr. Arens. Where?
Mr. E ugene. Here in New Orleans. . .
Mr. Arens. Did you take an oath when you ]〇med the Communist 

Party ?
Mr. Eugene. I  did.
Mr. Abens. What was that oath?
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Mr. E ugene. That I  would defend tjie principles of the Communai 
Party.

Mr. Arens. Wlio administered that oath to you ? .
Mr, E ugene. I t  was a fellow by the name of Robert Martin.
Mr. Arens. To what group were you first assigned within the C<Mfr 

munist Party ?
Mr. E itgene. I  was assigned to the Seamen^ Branch of the Cora* 

munist Party.
Mr. Arens. Where?
Mr. E ugene. Here in New Orleans.
Mr. Arens. Can you give us information, in a preliminary manner,

now as to the party’s organizational structure within the city of Net 
Orleojis ?

Mr. E ugene. They had a number of fractions of the party such H 
the Seamen^ Branch, the Professional Branch, the Neighborhooi 
Branch. >

Mr. Arens. You were assigned to the Seamen^ Branch?
Mr. E ugene. That is right. .
Mr. Arens. Would you, while you are under oath, tell this commit* 

tee the names of persons who to your certain knowledge were Comm#- 
nists in the Seamen^ Branch of the Communist Party ? .

Mr. E ugene. During that time it was myself, Robert Martin.
Mr. A rens. If you will hesitate 011 each individual named so owr 

record may be clear. We want to be sure we have the spelling corred* 
the identification correct, and any information you may have as tothi 
person5s present whereabouts. ブ ：:1'

Robert Martin, M-a-r-t-i-n?
Mr. E ugene. T hat is correct.
Mr. Arens. Where is he now ? . . .  .
Mr. E ugene. When last known, he was in Philadelphia.
Mr. Abens. Pennsylvania?
Mr. E ugene. That is right. n '
Mr. Arens. With reference to him, as well as to the others aboal 

whom you will tell this committee, do you to a certainty identic 
all of them as persons known by you to have been members of tb 
Communist Party ?

Mr. E ugene. That is right. . .
Mr. Arens. Y ou knew that because you served in closed Cominf 

nist Party meetings with them; is that correct ?
Mr. E ugene. That is correct. j
Mr. Arens. D o you have another name in the Seamen^ Branch«( 

the Communist Party ?
Mr. E ugene. Irving Goff.
Mr. A rens. I-r-v-i-n-g?
Mr. E ugene. That is correct.
Mr. Arens. G-o-f-f ?
Mr. E ugene. Right.
Mr. Arens. Where is he?
Mr. E ugene. When last known, he was in San Francisco.
Mr. E u g e n e . Y es.
Mr. Arens. Is there another person known by you to have been* 

member of the Seamen^ Branch of the Communist Party ?
Mr. E ugene. There was Tom Mason.
Mr. Arens. M-a-s-o-n?
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Mr. A re胤 Where is he now ?
Mr. E ugene. Last Known, San Francisco.
Mr. A r e n s . I s th e re  a n o th e r  p e rso n ?
Mr. E ugene. Leo Boekbinder.
Mr. Arens. H ow does he spell that ? Is that B-o-e-k-b-i-n-^-e-r ? 
Jir. E ugene. That is correct, 

j  Mr. Arens. Where is he now?
t Mr. Eugene. A s far as I  know, he is s till111 New Orleans.

Mr. Arens. D o you know whether or not he is presently active in 
the Communist Party ?
: jMr. E ugene. He is not presently active in the Communist Party, 
g Mr. Arens. JLs ther.e another person?
 ̂ Air. E ugene. Herbert Harris.

Mr. Arens. H-a-r-r-i-s ?
Mr. E ugene. Correct, 

i Mr. Arens. What was his occupation ? 
f Mr. Eugene. Seaman, 
i Mr. Arens. Where is he now?
> Mr. E ugene. He is still in New Orleans.

Mr. Arens. Do you know whether or not he is presently active in 
the party?

Mr. E ugene. No. He left the party some time ago.
; Mr. Arens. Do you have another name in the Seamen^ Branch of 
iho Communist Party ?
レ Mr. E ugene. Harold Fort.
 ̂ Mr. Arens. What was his occupation ?
Mr. E ugene. Seaman.

 ̂ Mr. Arens. Where is he now or where did you last know about 

I Mr. E ugene. lie  is in the penitentiary.
；Air. Arens. I s there another person of the Seamen^ Branch of the 
Communist Party ?
i Mr. E ugene. There is Vernon Bown.

Mr. Arens. Vernon, V-e-r-n-o-n; Bown, B-o-w-n? 
s Mr. E ugene. That is correct.
|  Mr. Arens. Where is he now ?

Mr. E ugene. Last imown address was in Kentucky in some —kind 
of trouble.
;Mr. Arens. What kind of trouble was he in ?
Mr. E ugene. Creating a race disturbance in Kentucky. I  don’t 

know what part of Kentucky it was.
r Mr. Arens. I s there another person who is known by you to have 
been a Communist in the Seamen^ Branch of the Communist Party 
ill New Orleans?

Mr. Eugene. There were m anj others. Seamen come and go. You 
frt acquainted with a guy at this meeting and he will ship out.

Mr. Arens. Did you know a person by the name of Julie or Judy 
Jenkins?

Mr. E ugene. I  know of J udy Jenkins.
?? Mr. Arens. Did you know him as a Communist?
|  Mr. Eugene. Not a him.
■ ； Mr. Arens. Did you know her as a Communist ?
|  ilr. E ugene. Yes, I  did. ..ベ, .：Vv_.
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Mr. Arens. Lie^s be sure I  have this on the record accuratsly. Is 
it J-u-d-y?

Mr. E ugene. Judy.
Mr. Ar ĵns. Jenkins?
Mr. E ugene. That is right. .
Mr. Arens. Did you know her as a Communist ? .
Mr. E ugene. That is right. She was employed as a dispatcher at 

the National Maritime Union. .
Mr. Arens. Do you know where she is now ?
Mr. E ugene. She is still in New Orleans, the last I  heard.
Mr. Arens. Did you know a person by the name of Earl Lloyd, 

L-l-o-y-d, Banks, B-a-n-k-s ?
Mr. E ugene. I  don^ know if you are pronouncing the first name 

right. I  knew him as Araloyd.
Mr. Arens. H ow do you spell that ?
Mr. E ugene. I  have no recollection.
Mr. Arens. Say it again and maybe I  can help.
Mr. E ugene. Araloyd.
Mr. A rens. Araloyd?
Mr. E ugene. That is right. .
Mr. Arens. Could you guess a t the spelling?
Mr. E ugene. I t  starts with an A.
Mr. Arens. Araloyd Banks.
Mr. W il u s . A-r-o-l-d„ probably.  ̂ -i-j： TMr, E ttoene, I  "would be leading you down a false tra il if  丄 even

tried to spell it. , J m  . ,
Mr. Arens. We want you to be absolutely accurate. Where is he

now, to your knowledge ? . . TT , ^
Mr. E ugene. The last known address, he was living m Houston,1 ex, 
Mr. Arens. Did you know a person by the name of Hunter Jritte 

O’Dell?
Mr. E ugene. Yes ; I  d o . . .
Mr. Arens. Did you know him as a Communist ?
Mr. E ugene. That is right. , -
Mr. Arens. Was he a member of the Seamen7s Branch«
Mr. E ugene. He was a member of the Seamen^ Branch.
Mr. Arens. Where is he now ? . .
Mr. E ugene. The last known address, I  saw him m Washington. 
Mr. Arens. The witness who just preceded you to the witness stand,

Lee Brown-----

Mr! Arens. Was he a member of the Seamen^ Branch? ，
Mr E ugene. Later on he was a member of the Lonffshoremens 

Branch which later became a part of the Seamen^ Branch combined. 
Mr. Arens. Wliat is his present job? • . .  . , ,
Mr E ugene. His present job to my recollection is vice president of 

the International Longshoremen^ and Warehousemen s Local 207. 
Mr. Akens. Did you know a person by the name of August 
Mr. E ugene. August Harris. He was at on© time vice presiaeu*

of thelLWU. . , ^  , 〇
Mr. Arens. Was he also in the Seamen s Branch.
Mr. E ugene. He was in the Longshoremen^ Branch of the tom*

munist Party.
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Mr. A r e n s . Where is he now?
Mr. E ugene. Last known, he was in California.
Mr. A rens.. Hie seamen in the Seamen’s Branch would come and go,

the membership would change; would it not ?
Mr. E ugene. That is right.
Air. A rens. But it would remain stable so far as numbers were con­

cerned ; isnJt that correct ?
Mr. E ugene. Correct.
Mr. A r e n s . August Harris is working in industry now in Los An­

geles; is he not?
Mr. E ugene. That is only hearsay. I  didn’t see him out there.
Mr. Arens. Did you know a person by the name of Ernest, 

E-r-n-e-s-t Scott, S-c-o-t-t?
Mr. E ugene. Yes; I  knew Ernest Scott.
Mr. A r e n s . Where is he now?
Mr. E ugene. Last known, he was in Chicago.
Mr. Arens. Are there any other persons, whether or not we have 

asked you about them, who are known by you to be Communists in 
the Seamen^ Branch of the Communist Party ?

Mr. E ugene. One that you miss is Ted Means.
Mr. Arens. Ted Means, M-e-a-n-s ?
Mr. E ugene. That is correct.
Mr. Arens. Yo u  knew him as a Communist, ?,
Mr. E ugene. That is right.
Mr. Abens. Where is he now?
Mr. E ugene. As far as I  know he is still in New Orleans.
Mr. Arens. We will proceed chronologically with your career in 

the Communist Party.
Were you, in 1948, active in the Progressive Party ?
Mr. E ugene. I  was.
Mr. Arens. What did you do in the Progessive Party ?
Mr. E ugene. main job was running off leaflets and helping to 

organize membership in the Progressive Party.
Mr. Arens. Did you do that at the direction of the Communist 

Party?
Mr. E ugene. Correct.
Mr. Arens. Where did you run ojff these leaflets?
Mr. E ugene. At the ILWU Hall.
Mr. Arens. In New Orleans ?
Mr. E ugene. R ight.
Mr. Arens. Was the Progressive Party in this vicinity controlled 

by the Communist Party ?
Mr. E ugene. Definitely.
Mr. Arens. What was the numerical strength of the Progressive 

Party here in New Orleans?
Mr. E ugene. In New Orleans, they must have had around a thou- 

ttnd, I would say.
Mr. Arens. Members of the Progressive Party who were also Com­

munists ?
Mr. E ugene. Just about every name that I  call were instructed by 

the Communist Party to join the Progressive Party.
Mr. Arens. Did you know a person by the name of Calhoun Phifer, 

P-h-i-f-e-r ?
88987— 5T------ i
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Mr E ugene. Calhoun. Yes, I  did. In  fact, he was also a member 
of the Seamen5s Branch of the Communist Party.

Mr. Arens. His first name is C-a-l-h-o-u-n, and his last name
P-h-i-f-e-r, is that correct?

Mr. E ugene. That is correct.
Mr. A rens. Where is he now ? . ' T
Mr. E ugene. When last known he was here m New Orleans.
Mr. Arens. Was he one of the leaders m the Progressive Party ?

Mr! A ^ N lEDMeyouSknow him to a certainty to be a Communist!
Mr. E ugene. I  did. _  „ t>„
Mr. Abens. Was Mary Borders, B-o-r-d-e-r-s, active m the rro-

gressive Party ? .
Mr. E ugene. She was very active.
Mr. Arens. D id you know her as a Communist (
Mr*. E ugene. I  knew her as a Communist; yes.
Mr. Abens. Do you know where she is at the present time f 
Mr*. E ugene. When last known, she was in San Francisco.
Mr. A rens. And Andrew Steve Nelson; was he active m the Oom-

munist Party?
Mr. E ugene. Tes. . . , „  . 、 a
Mr. Arens. Was he active in the Progressive Party i
Mr. E ugene. He was. . , 0
Mr. Arens. Did you know him as a Communist ?
Mr. E ugene. I  did.
Mr. Arens. He is presently deceased?

Mr. S enT  How^ong did you remain in the National Maritim*

(Representative Moulder entered the hearing room,) 1Q,«
Mr. E ugene. In  the National Maritime Union from 19^ until194& 
Mr. Arens. Why did you leave the National Maritime Union i 
Mr. E ugene. I  was kicked out of the National Maritime Union.
Mr. Abens. W hy? • . . .  ,.'<氣丨
Mr. E ugene. For Communist activity. ,
Mr. Arens. Did you subsequently become araliated with anotn*

union? .
Mr. E ugene. I  did.
Mr. Arens. What union was that? _  ^
Mr E ugene. The National Union of Marine Cooks and Stewardi 
Mr Arens. Were other Communist members of the union besidei 

vourself expelled from the National Maritime Union? .
Mr. E ugene. Just about every Communist down here who was il

the National Maritime Union was expelled.
Mr. Arens. Did others besides yourself then affiliate with tne 

tional Union of Marine Cooks and Stewards?
Mr. E ugene. There were about five of us.
Mr. Arens. Wlio were they, please?
Mr. E ugene. Myself, Herbert Harris. s

• Mr. Arens. Just a moment. Herbert, H-e-r-b-e-r-t H-a-r-r-i-si 
Mr. E ugene. Yes. Harold Fort, Araloyd Banks.
Mr. Arens. Yes. ‘• ：-f
Mi\ E ugene. And Ernest Scott. ^
Mr. A rens. Ernest Scott?
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Mr. E ugene. Yes; that is right. ，
Mr. Arens. All of these persons were known by you to a certainty 

to be Communists: is that correct ?
Mr. E ugene. That is correct. ' 、 . .
Mr. K earney. May I  ask a question at this point? Is this union 

from which you were kicked out the union that the previous witness 
is nn officer of now ?

Mr. E ugene. No.
Mr. Kearney. What union is he an officer of? ’ .
Mr. E ugene. ILWU, the International Longshoremen^ Union. 

That is Harry Bridges5 outfit. . .
Mr. Arens. H ow did you happen to afiiliate with the Marine Cooks 

and Stewards Union after you were ejected from the National Mari­
time Union ? . .

Mr. E ugene. The Communist Party had control of the National 
Union of Marine Cooks and Stewards, and they instructed us to 
go over to that union and become active in it. . .

Mr. Arens. Did you continue while you were then in the Marine 
Cooks and Stewards Union to meet with the seamen^ group of the 
Communist Party?

• Mr. E ugene. That is correct. . • • .
Mr. Arens. Did you and your colleagues continue to receive mstruc- 

lions from the Communist Party on what to do?
Mr. E ugene. That is correct. .
Mr. Arens. While you were a member of the Marine Cooks and 

Stewards Union and were meeting with the seamen^ group of the 
Communist Party, did you have any discussion or did you receive any 
directions from the Communist Party with reference to procedures 
to be taken by you and other Communists pertaining to the Ta t̂_ 
Hartley Act, non-Communist provisions of the Taft-Hartley Act?

Mr. E ugene. There was a meeting in 1949 where the Communist 
Party instructed all union officials to comply with the Taft-Hartley

Mr. Arens. Did they tell them to give truthful answers as to whether 
! or not tliey were Communists?
L ^Ir. Eugene. No ; they did not. •
f  Mr. Arens. They just complied by signing their name that they 
[s wtren’t Communists even though they were Communists; is . that
fcorrect? • _ . . . .

Mr. Eugene. That is correct. They were instructed at the time 
Bot to take any active part in. the Communist Party, such as recruit- 
®ent or passing out leaflets.
? Mr. Arens. No open activity. Is that what you are trying to 

aiTf
J Mr. Eugene. That is correct. _ . ^

Mr. Akens. In  other words, they were going underground; is that
JWTCCt? '
|  Mr. Eugene. Correct. . . ， .

Mr. Arens. Who was present when this meeting took place m which 
ton and the other comrades in the seamen^s group of the Communist 
F̂ rty were instructed with reference to activity to be taken pertaining 
teiio Taft-Hartley Act?
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Mr E賴 肌  Besidesm严 lf’̂ e w e ^ ^ ^ N e l s c m ’Lee
Brown, Hunter Pitts 0 5Dell, Ted Means, Ernest Scott.

He was agent ^  t ,

C o m m u n is t?

^  eK 〇 a  yr m —

S ^ yd he°rey in C-munist ^  were convicted m New York City ?
M r. E u g e n e . Y es , s i r ;  th e re  w ere .

Brown There were a number of others who participated in it.

o p e ra tio n ?

^ r ：I S r B u t y ^  were a participant at the behest of the Co^
munist Party ; is that correct?

Mr. E ugene. That is correct.
]Vfr . stilus. Where was that parade?
Mr. E ugene. Right here.

same building here, the post offi.
Mr. A r e n s . This courthouse?

i s r J ば ; 造 - 一 胸 0 — ns?
Mr. E ugene. Yes, X did.

纖 凝 琴 ！S S S H S 造2
to t S r Y %

Mr： A K E rH ow T as y〇ur transfer effected within the Communii 

Ft l  We t〇〇V ^ ° r  S  ^ t〇〇T h V s I r i t l ^! ° S 遠 ? ㈣ 濟 ㈣
number and establish my identity.
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Mr. Arens. Whom did you contact wIibii you were in Sa>n Francisco 
to present this dollar bill? .

Mr. E ugene. A guy by the name of Ernie Fox.
Mr. Arens. Ernest F ox?
Mr. E ugene. T hat is right.
Mr. Arens. What happened then? t , , , x
Mr. Eugene. After that, my identity was established and 1 went to

Mr. Arens. Did Ernest Fox introduce you to any other Communist 
Party members on the west coast?

Mr. E ugene. Yes, he did. •
Mr. Arens. Were you assigned to a Communist Party group on

the west coast, in San Francisco ? , _ . . , .
Mr. E ugene. I  was. I  was assigned to the Seamen s Branch of tli©

Communist Party.
Mr. Arens. Would you tell this committee the name of every person 

who to your certain knowledge was known by you to be a Communist 
in the oeamen^ Branch of tne Communist Party m San Francisco.

Mr. Kitgene. During that time a lot of names hay© slippsa. my mind. 
I recall Harry Nehrebecki.

Mr. Arens. H ow do you spell that ?
Mr. E ugene. I  don’t know.
Mr. Arens. Harry what?
Mr. E ugene. Nehrebecki. • .
Mr. Arens. N-e-h-r-e-b-e-c-k-i, or something like that? •
Mr. E ugene. That is correct. He was patrolman for the marine 

cooks and stewards in San Francisco.
* Mr. Arens. Was he a Communist?
? Air. E ugene. Correct. ,

Mr. Arens. I s there another person known by you to have been a 
member of the Communist Party unit of the marine cooks and stew- 
•rds on the west coast ?

Mr. E ugene. There were Joe Johnson. .
I Mr. Arens. Excuse me just a moment. Where is Nehrebecki now;
?/ do you know?
|  - Mr. E ikiene. I  left them all on tlie coast. , , ,

Air. Arens. Y ou don^ know where they are, but you left them on 
fi the coast? f
|  Mr. E ugene. T hat is right. .
[；, ] îr. A r en s . Joe Johnson you just identified; is  that correct?
P Mr. E ugene. That is correct.
I ' Mr. A r en s . I s there another person?
I Mr. E ugene. There was James Wright, 

ifr. Arens. W-r-i-g-h-t?
Mr. Eugene. Right.
Mr. Arens. Where is he employed; do you know?
Mr. E ugene. Last known, I  left him on the Lwrline.
Mr. Arens. We will discuss that a little later on. He was employed 

I u  a cook on that ship ? 
i s  Mr. E ugene. That is correct. .
I ； ilr. A rens . I s there another person known by you to a certainty to 
I  U ft member of the Communist Party ?



140 COMMIWIST ACTIVITIES IN THE NEW ORLEANS, LA., AREA

Mr. E ugene. San Francisco.
Mr. A rens. I s there another Pers〇n f 
Mr. E ugene. There were Sandra Gladstone.
Mr. A bens. S-a-n-d-r-a G-l-a-d-s-t-o-n-e.
Mr. E ugene. That is right.

I ； a ^  ^
is that correct?

Mr. E ugene. Correct.
Mr. A rens. Where is she now i

^ rr： ^ a ^ rson ^
-  San Francisco and in Net

〇MrnAEENs. Was he a member of ILWU, Local 34, in San Fraih 
cisco *

^ r： ! S r H f w ；a s r m ： m b t of the Marine Cooks and Steward!

Un€ k : Eb iesy。 ^
Mr. E ugene. Yes, I  (Ud.
r r： l r ^ Nye；r h | e ew ^  agent of the marine cooks aoi 

stewards.
Mr. A rens. Where? •

S MrF ESGENE? San Francisco-Jim  Herman got in touch with metlw° i S 驗 ま 蛄 翁 “
D M ^ l S r 1 Just for the purpose of this record, who is Ha*tj

B Mrg Eugene. Harry Bridges is p re s id e n t  o f  th e  ILWU, which isti* 
I n te m a U o n a l  LongslIoremenJs and Warehousemens.

^  I S ： this local in
Orleans is a part; is that correct?

Mr. ^ E ^  What were your duties in connection with Han|

BfM ^E ug^ e.1 I  w aTaLrt of newspaperman and ^uard.
Mr： A rens. Were you a bodypard tor Harry Bridges
Mr. E ugene. Not exactly a bodyguard, not for ^  body, bu 

records during the trial were kept in the ILWU H a l l . g u ，  

thft records there.
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Mr. Arens. H ow long were you associated there in this guard capac­
ity witli Harry Bridges ?

Mr. E ugene. I t  was all during the Harry Bridges* trial.
Mr. Arens. What did you next do after your employment or task 

was performed for the Harry Bridges Defense Committee ?
Mr. E ugene. After that I  shipped out on the Lurline?
Mr. Arens. L-u-r-l-i-n-e?
Mr. E ugene. Correct. The Luriine is a luxury liner running from 

San Francisco and Los Angeles to Honolulu, owned by the Matson 
Steamship Co.

Mr. Arens. In  what capacity did you ship out on the Luriine?
Mr. E ugene. As a porter.
Mr. Arens. Did they hold regular Communist Party meetings on 

the Luriine f
Mr. Eugene. They did.
Mr. Akens. When were they held ?
Mr. Eugene. They were held leaving either San Francisco or Los 

AhroIcs or arriving in either San Francisco or Los Angeles.
Mr. Arens. Did you hold any oflicial position with the Communist 

Party while you were aboard the Luriine?
Mr. Eugene. I  did.
Mr. Arens. Wliat position was that ?
Mr. E ugene. I  was educational director of the Communist Party.
Mr. Arens. Do you recall the names of other members of the Com­

munist Party group on the Luriine?
Mr. Eugene. Yes. There were just about the same group that I  

wntioned before.
Mr. Arens. The same group that you mentioned before on the 

eoa.st?
l̂ ir. Eugene. That is right.
Mr. Arens. What did you do as educational director of the Com- 

unuist Party aboard the Luriine?
Mr. Eugene. I  would meet with the officials of the Communist 

Party in either San Francisco or Los Angeles and would get all the 
j Inform ntion on what to do or what to say and what the Communist 
pfogram was. I  would brin^ it back and instruct the various Com- 
amnists on the ship in the various jobs, such as fund raising or recruit- 
Kfnt.

Mr. Arens. D o ^ou 
UhI up by a strike msti 

Mr. Eugene. Yes.

recall any instance in which the Luriine was 
gated by the Communist Party ?

Mr. Arens. Tell us about that briefly, please.
Mr. Eugene. The Communist Party was trying to put a woman 

il#wnr(l(*Rs on board who was a Negro woman, 
ilr. Arens. She was a Communist?
Mr. Eugene. No ; she was not.
Mr. Arens. She was not a Communist ?
Mr. E ugene. They were using that as an issue. They were using 

llwt as an issue, you know, to cause disturbance.
； Mr. Willis. They took advantage of it to create agitation?

Mr. E ugene. That is correct. The company claimed that she was 
8〇( qualified and the Communist Party claimed she was and it moved



142 COMMUNIST ACTIVITIES IN THE NEW ORLEANS, LA., AREA

back and forth until the strategy was mapped out on tying up the 
Lurline by the Communist Party until this woman was put on the job. 

Mr. K e a r n e y . Did Bridges play any part in this?
Mr. E ugene. No. .
Mr. Arens. What was the attitude of the Communist Party con­

cerning the United States participation in the Korean war?
Mr. E ugene. They were definitely opposed to the Korean war.
Mr. Arens. What effect did that have on you and your attitude to­

ward the party ? ^
Mr. E ugene. That is when we sort of dissolved one another. During 

that period of the Korean war, it came to the point where a guy either 
had to choose between his own country or a foreign country. I  just 
broke away from the Communist Party altogether. :

Mr. Arens. Up to that time you were a Communist; were you not! 
Mr. E ugene. Correct. . .
Mr. A rens. You were a Communist of your own volition and your 

own w ill?
Mr. E ugene. T hat is right.
Mr. Arens. Did you leave San Francisco?
Mr. E ugene. Yes. I  left San Francisco and went to Portland, Oreg. 
Mr. Arens. While you were in Portland, Oreg., did you have con* 

tact with any Communist Party members there? .
Mr. E ugene. They contacted me, but I  didn^ attend any meetings 

in Portland. t
Mr. Arens. D o you recall any of the comrades who contacted you! 
Mr. E ugene. (3 存hand I  don’t. j
Mr. Arens. Did you then eventually sail out of the port of Port* 

land?
Mr. E ugene. That is correct.
Mr. Akejns. Were you later screened off by the Coast Guard off tin 

ship?
Mr. E ugene. I  was.
Mr. Arens. Why? , j
Mr. E ugene. They had this security prorgam in effect by the Coa* 

Guard which, they said, if you were a member of the Communist̂  
Party, the Government considered you a bad security risk.

Mr. Arens. So you were screened off; is that correct ?
Mr. E ugene. That is correct.
Mr. Arens. Where were you when you were screened off ?
Mr. E ugene. I  was screened off in Providence, E-. I.
Mr. Arens. Did you then return to New Orleans?
Mr. E ugene. Yes; I  did. • j
Mr. W illis. What period of time? Where are we now, m wh» 

year?
Mr. E ugene. 1951. .
Mr. A rens. Whom did you contact upon returning to New Orleans! 
Mr. E ugene. On returning to New Orleans, the first person i  «»* 

tacted was Steve Nelson.
Mr. Arens. He was a comrade?
Mr. E ugene. Yes. . . .
Mr. Arens. Did you then become active in the Communist Paî j 

again? #
Mr. E ugene. Yes; I  did.
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Mr. Arens. W hat group did you affiliate with ?
Mr A ™  En Th-e Same gr〇uUp, longsh〇remenJs branch.

^ rge gr〇ups

di；ir〇s^re;ls 〇 rd6r t〇 tak6 S6CUrity P r i o n s  against
Mr. E ugene. That is correct.
Mr. Willis. I t  was because of the Smith A ct: wasn5t  it ?
Mr. ^ ugene. I  here were so many acts.

^Mr. Willis. That is one of the acts that the committee has spon-
Afr. Eugene. Yes.

Mr.JbUGENE. I  was.

any services or duties with the ma-
Mr. Eugene. Yes; I  did. I  was acting patrolman for a whilo 

clarification, is a grievance man who goes 
hit〇hpP〇rtand S6ttleS Whatever beefs the seamen have when fhey

aTsWp?Wh〇 ĥ db^ ny s^eenedm〇ffbb rth〇ef  CoastGu^rd aboard 

r^ b o a rraEslSpJUSt ab〇 Ut eVery member that was screened could

よ . 靖

™ ? inue t0 have ^ to the ship and ^ ard，
Mr. Eugene. That is correct.

驗 二 ^ ^
Mr. Eugene. Feise?

^ Mr. Arens. Feise.
41 Mr. Eugene. Yes; I  do.

Mr. Eugene. Yes.
Mr. Arens. Was she a Communist?
Jir. tjUGene. Correct.
J{r. Arens. Tell us about that incident, please.
Sir. Luoene. A t the time Hunter O ^ e ll was screened off 

tho narty was financially broke. He was sort of in a bad wav 
^»nm l y, s〇 m order for him to get employment, they would Jo

hiP an<l ask tlle seamen on board the ship would thfv d f,ethn^ down for a couple of days and letting Hunter O ^ e il 
m (_heir p ace. The seamen would pay h i r f u t  of l e i r  own

^ l a r l r  ^  ^  ^  fa m ilk r WUh ^  r〇Û ine Ifc
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of agreement within the union that a seaman who wished to remain 
on a ship could get a man to work in his place and, m turn, he pays tiw 
man out of his own pocket. . .
. Mr. A rens. That would enable Hunter O D ell,a Commimist, to 

contact a seaman aboard the ship; would it not?
Mr. E ugene. Yes. . .
Mr. Arens. And engage in Communist Party activities*
Mr. E ugene. Correct. .
Mr. Akens. Who was the port agent of the marine cooks and 

stewards at New Orleans at this time? .
Mr. E ugene. Jim Herman was port agent at that time.
Mr. Arens. Was he a Communist?
Mr. E ugene. Correct. . 0 _  . .
Mr. A rens. That is the same man that you knew in San Francisco! 
Mr. E ugene. Correct.

- Mr. A rens. They shift them around?
Mr. E ugene. Correct. .
Mr. A rens. During the time that you were attending Communisi 

Party meetings at the ILWU Hall, do you recall whether or not th« 
printing equipment, mimeograph machines and the like, addresso* 
graph machines, were used for Communist Party purposes?

Mr. E ugene. Yes; they were. •
Mr. Arens. Were they used to prepare Communist Party literature! 
Mr. E ugene. That is correct.
Mr. Arens. I  should like to display to you now se v e ra l exhibits

I  say for the record, Mr. Chairman, these are the same exhibits which
we displayed to the hostile witness, Mr. Brown, who preceded Mr. 
Eugene to the stand.

This is an exhibit, photostatic reproduction of a letter to trad* 
unions; and the organization issuing it, according to the body of the 
exhibit, is the State Committee of the Louisiana Communist Party. 
Look at that exhibit and tell us whether or not that particular piwj 
of literature was run off on the printing equipment or mimeograph 
equipment at the ILWIJ Hall here in New Orleans.

Mr. E ugene. I t  definitely was run off at ILWU Hall.
Mr . Arens. Now I  want to display to you three other exhibits, of 

comparable design, which attack United States Government military 
action in Korea, which attack the Wall Street imperialists, <{Operati(i 
Killer” and the like. 、 „ , • , , ,

Please look at those documents and tell this committee whether or 
not, to your certain knowledge, those documents were run off on ui 
mimeograph machine at the ILWU hall here in New Orleans.

Mr. E ugene. Definitely they were run off there.
Mr. Arens. Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest that these docu­

ments be appropriately marked and be cross-referenced with the docs-
ments which have previously been introduced in this hearing.

Mr. W illis. The documents referred to by counsel will so marked

(Documents referred to were previously marked uBrown Exhibili 
Nos. 5,9,10, and 1 1 ,respectively, and are retained in committee files.)

Mr. Arens. Give the committee, if you please, any information tbj 
you possess concerning the printing of this Communist propagandi 
at the ILWU hall. What do you know about it ? •
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Mr. E ugene. Usually a comrade would bring a stencil or would 
bring a draft of something that he wanted run off, and it either was 
cut tliere or was brought in by the Communists and run off on ibe 
mimeograph machine m the IliiWU hall.

Mr. Arens. Did other Communist Party groups or Communist- 
controlled organizations also have access to the mimeograph and 
addressograph machines ?

Mr. E ugene. The ILWU mimeograph machine and addressograph 
machines were open to the Communist Party at all times.

Mr. Arens. Did the Communist Party front groups there, such 
m the Civil Rights Congress and other comparable front groups, 
likewise use the facilities of the ILWU printing equipment?

Mr. E ugene. Correct. "
Mr. Arens. Who were some of these people who used the printing 

equipment there at the ILWU hall?
Mr. E ugene. I  was one of the main guys who run off quit© a  few 

of it. As you see, on one of those documents, my name is on iti
Mr. Arens. Did this addressograph machine have plates with the 

names of a number of groups and organizations and individuals in 
Ihearea?

Afr..E.uGÊ E. I t  had a iSle main.ly on people who had registered with 
the Civil Rights Congress or with the Progressive Party that were 
used for addressing literature to.

Mr. Arens. Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest that it might be 
desirable if it is the pleasure of the committee to take a 5-minute 
recess.

Mr.WiUiis. We will take a short recess. …
(Brief recess.)
(Committee members present: Representatives Willis, Moulder, 

tnd Kearney.)
Mr. Willis. Proceed, Mr. Arens.
Mr. Arens. I  would like to invite your attention, if you please, 

»gnin to Brown exhibit No. 5, which has been identified as an exhibit 
run off at tlie ILWU headquarters here, which bears the identification 
of the State Cominittee of the Louisiana Communist Party. Do 
jou recall the incidents which led up to the issuance of this par­
ticular letter which is addressed to all trade unions and peopled 
organizations in the South? That is with reference to the so-called 
Cade bill; is it not?

Mr. E ugene. There was a meeting held on this particular bill, the 
Cnple b i l l . I  think he was either a Senator or a Congressman; I  don5t 
know.

Mr. Arens. What was the purpose of this bill?
Mr. E ugene. I t  required all known Communists to register with the 

Stnlo police.
Mr. Arens. What did the Communist Party do about this Cagle bill?
Mr. E ugene. Quite naturally they protested. Some of you Ck>n- 

jprssinen up there might have got letters protesting.
Mr. W illis. We received quite a few of those.
A[r. Akens. Was there a meeting held by the Communist hierarchy 

here in New Orleans to plan a campaign?
Mr. E ugene. That is right.
Mr. Arens. Who else attended the meeting ? -

I  Mr. E ugene. Steve Nelson. 丨 ‘ ;： n . ..:i i
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Mr. Aeens. I s that Andrew Steve Nelson ?
Mr. E ugene. That is right. Lee Brown.
Mr. Abens. He is the man who just preceded you on the witness 

stand? •
Mr. E ugene. Correct. Hunter Pitts O ^ell. There might have 

been 1 or 2 more.
Mr. Arens. What was decided at this meeting ? .
Mr. E ugene. I t  was decided at this meeting that the Communist 

Party would not register with the State police. .
Mr. Arens. Was any decision reached as to whom the Communist 

Party members were to contact in the event that they had a littla 
difficulty because of the Cagle bill?

Mr. E ugene. There were a number of attorneys here that they 
thought they could depend on to help them out in case they were 
picked up by the State police. . .

Mr. Abens. Did you attend a Communist Party meeting with an 
individual by the name of Bernard Lucas ?

Mr. E ugene. Bernard Lucas was here in New Orleans during th« 
same time we were discussing the Cagle bill. ,

Mr. Ajrens. Did you ever attend a Communist Party session with 
him? •

Mr. E ugene. Onetime. I t  was pertaining to the Cagle bill.
Mr. Arens. Was this a closed party session ?
Mr. E ugene. I t  was.
Mr. Arens. Lucas attended, did he ? .
Mr. E ugene. That is right. He was on vacation from Chicaga 

He runs the international up in Chicago. . .
Mr. Arens. I s he president of local 208 of ILWTJ in Chicago?
Mr. E ugene. Correct. .
Mr. Arens. D o you here and now identify Lucas as a person know* 

by you to have been a member of the Communist Party ?
Mr. E ugene. Correct.
Mr. Akens. I s that B-e-r-n-a-r-d L-u-c-a-s ?
Mr. E ugene. Correct.
Mr. Moulder. Do you identify him as a member of the Communut 

Party because you served in a closed party meeting with him ?
Mr. E ugene. That is correct.
Mr. Moulder. That was a meeting at which only comrades wen 

admitted ?
Mr. E ugene. That is correct. .
Mr. Arens. Was the ILWIJ hall here in New Orleans used as a mil 

drop or as a drop for the Daily Worker ?
Mr. E ugene. That is correct. .
Mr. Akens. During 1953, starting in that year now, did you lean 

New Orleans?
Mr. E ugene. Yes; I  left New Orleans.
Mr. Arens. Where did you go ?
Mr. E ugene. I  went to Baton Rouge.
Mr. Arens. Wliat was the purpose of this trip ?
Mr. E ugene. I  was sent up there by the FBI.
Mr. A rens. In the meantime had you been contacted by agents d

the Federal Bureau of Investigation ?
Mr. E ugene. Yes.
Mr. A rens. W hen did that take place?
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Mr. E u g e n e . 1952.
19fR 〇 n, y〇 û ere ^  the C°™ unist Party at 

〇 f I n v drying to serve Jour
Mi\ Eugene. Correct.

R o ^ g e ? ^ ^  ^  did y〇 U d〇 and whom did y〇u see in Baton
E^ f ENE- 1 i,usfc made one contact in Baton Rouffe, of a Dartv 

jwmber I  knew a while back in New Orleans, here, who attending

Mr. Arens. What was his name?
Mr. E u g e n e . His name was Joseph Mouledous.
Air. A r e n s . M-o-u-l-e-d-o-u-s ?
\rF， ? UGENE- Something like that. 1

of R〇 Û J What WaS the PurP0Se
i t s f e e t l T r n R o ^  〇 f ^  WaS t〇 ^  t〇 ^  ^  ^ack on

Mn A r en s . Were you instructed to deliver or distribute C om m n 
P ^ t e r a t u r e  and directives in Baton Rouge ?

Mr. A r en s . Didy^oudoso?
よ • E刪 ne. I  might have issued a booklet. I t  wasn，t on a mass

O r U l 1̂ . 篇 册 脱  y〇 U return fr〇 m Baton Rou«e
\rr* ? UGENE- The same year, 1953.
Mr. Ai®ns  ̂ Wlien you returned to New Orleans in 1953 was thfi 

Communist Party still active in the New Orleans area? ，
flir E ugene. They were active, bu t they had  gone so fa r  under- 

ground vou couldn5t  hard ly  find them . 以耶 so i a r  unき

TOat was your next job then when y〇 u returned to
 ̂ ^ Xt j°b  was a job in a cotton compress.

T f S* 1 aŝ  thls question so the record will be clear: 
IjVjJ lln<̂ erstan<i lt;j you became an undercover agent for the FB I in

Eugenia Correct.

Mr. E u g e n e . That is correct.

^  ^  ^  F B I  me t〇 g〇 back into 

O i^ n s l聰S. M  y〇 U 3〇 in a Uni〇 n when you re turned  to  New

\lr ? ^ GENEV YesJ  I  did- I  joined the teamsters union.Mr. A r en s . In what capacity did you work?
Mr. E,ugene. I  worked as a warehouseman.' v  ”似れ̂ i as u wurenousemaii.

A t  s  wDa°s to work 〇 n this new
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Mr. E ugene. Yes; there was a strike after I  was there about 8 
weeks. ,

Mr. Arens. What company was that again? Let’s be sure thi 
record is clear.

Mr. E ugene. I t  is a company called the Gulf Shipside Storage 
Co. at the foot of St. Maurice Avenue. .

Mr. A rens. Were you contacted by any comrade in connection 
with the strike activities ?

Mr. E ugene. Yes. I  was contacted by Steve Nelson and was asked 
that I  would try to direct the attention of the men that were on strike 
toward his union. He figured if he could get enough signatures he 
could go in and settle this strike and sort of take over this plant.

Mr. A rens. When did the Communist Party actually become await 
that you were serving as an informant for tlie FBI ?

Mr. E ugene. They didn5t become aware until the Steve Nelson 
trial.

Mr. W ilms. Which was last year, 1956 ?
Mr. E ugene. That is right. .
Mr. Arens. I s there any other item of information, Mr. Eugene, 

that we may not have covered with you, significant item of inform!- 
tion that you would like to lay before the committee today ?

Mr. E ugene. I  think we covered just about everything that nee® 
to be covered. I  must say that, during my time as a seaman and ai 
a screened seaman, the Coast Guard here in New Orleans and every­
where else, not only here in New Orleans but in San Francisco, to<̂ 
had the screening program in effect but it actually wasn5t a sound 
program as far as security of the country is concerned.

Mr. A rens. Y ou still had access to the ships?
Mr. E ugene. I  could have gone on a ship just as much as anjr set- 

man that wasn5t screened and was never molested. The only thing I 
couldn’t  do was sail on the ship.

Mr. A rens. Y ou have told us about the use of tlie IL W U  hall heit 
for the purpose of creating and disseminating Communist literatuit 
Do you have any information respecting the dissemination from th* 
IL W U  local hall of Communist propaganda coming in from abroad I
：Mr. E ugene. No; I  don^. The only tiling I  actually have se« 

there—and I  think at that time it was not against the law—was th« 
bulletin of the U. S. S. R. I t  was a national magazine. I  think il 
was published in Washington. .

Mr. Arens. Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest that will concliA 
the staff interrogation of this witness.

Mr. W illis. May I  ask a couple of (questions: I  understand tlui 
you served in the merchant marine during World War II.

Mr. E ugene. That is correct.
Mr. W illis. Did you have any contact with the enemy ?
Mr. E ugene. I  was torpedoed once, in fact, you might say riA 

in our own backyard coming in the mouth of the river here. Tla 
happened in 1942.

Mr. W illis. Y ou were contacted by the FBI to be an undercow 
agent for thorn in 1952 ?

Mr. E ugene. Correct. .
Mr. W itiiis . You had broken away from the party some time befon 

that?
Mr. E ugene. Correct.
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Mr. W illis. You remained with the FB I from 1952 until 1956? 
Air. E ugene. Correct.
Mr. W illis. Until you were exposed as an FB I undercover agent 

clause you had to testify in the Andrew Steve Nelson case?
Mr. E ugene. That is correct.
Mr. IVillis. Let 1118 say to you further that you liav© improssed 

cue and I  think the other members of this committee as being very 
frank and very forthright. I  think you have told the truth as you 
know it, and I  am fortified in that position because, whether you 

no :̂, ^e ôre you were recruited as an undercover agent for 
tho FBI, you were the subject of a complete, thorough, and searching 
€xainination; and .tliat is good enough for me know ing how they 

jrate. Some of our investigators are former FBI agents—George 
hams here was one. I  think it is the most wonderful investigative 

organization in the world. I f  it had that much confidence in you 
»fter an investigation, I  say that you have don© a great service to this 
country and this committee. I  think your errors in the past have 
been very much rectified because of this change of life and your atti- 

°f being willing to be an undercover agent for the FB I with all 
of the pitfalls that go with it. I  am sure you probably have been 
wiled by your former comrades a stoolpigeon, but let me tell you 
that we are called that and many other things, too. I  am following 
the policy of this committee to express our thanks because people like 
you make a contribution to the operation of this committee. U is not 
« very pleasant job for us because we must go into areas of com­
munism, as will be revealed later on during the day. People like you 
who see the light and have the fortitude to render service to the Grov- 
•mraent deserve the commendation of this committee, and we are with 
you and w© hope the people here will accept you.

Mr. ICearney. Mr. Chairman, the only additional words of praise 
lhat I would like to say to the witness are that you are a credit to 
jour race. Regardless of the attempts of the Communist Party, I  
would like to state for tho record that they are not making very much 
headway with the colored people of this Nation because in the main 
and in the great majority they are the same as we a re ,100 percent 
Americans.

I will also add to what the chairman has already stated, that you 
dmrve the thanks of all Americans, regardless of race, color, or creed, 
ror the work that you have performed as an undercover agent for the 
FBI in bringing to light this vicious and dastardly attempt by those 
ender the control of a foreign government; and for testifying here 
t W to Protecfc our American way of life, you deserve our thanks. 
Hda that to what the chairman lias said.

Mr. Moulder. Mr. Chairman, I  wasn^ here during the early part 
i ¢1 the witness, testimony. Did you say you were in San Francisco 
| with the ILWU?
| Mr. Eugene. That is right.
： f̂r. Moulder. Do you liave any knowledge or information about 

the Communist school there under the control of the ILWII, where 
Iwy train members of thoir union in Communist activities?

 ̂ J[r* ^ UGENE- you referring to the California Labor School? 
I *>lr. Moui,drk. Yes; in San Francisco.

Mr. Eugene. I  attended the California Labor School.
Mr. Moulder. Has lie covered that in his testimony ?



150 COMMUNIST ACTIVITIES IN THE NEW ORLEANS, LA., AREA

Mr. W illis . I t  has not been covered, but I  am glad bring it up. 
Mr. E ugene. I  didn5t  cover it, but I  mentioned, I  think, dunng the 

early part that I  attended up to the eighth grade here and I  attended 
10th and 11th grades in California. Later I  attended the Caliionitt 
Labor School in San Francisco.

Mr. Moulder. Was tliat school under the control of the Communist 
Party ?

Mr. E ugene. Correct* ,TTTT „ TT
Mr. M oulder. They would send members of the ILWU from Hono­

lulu and other sections of the country to attend this school?
M r. E ugene. Not only ILWU, but all branches of the union would

atten^L They had various classes. Ninety percent of the men
attended were from ILWXJ. There were other locals that sent peop*
their© too* •

Mr. M oulder . Can you give us a general description of the subject^ 
courses, and training that you would undergo in that school?

Mr. E ugene. The main subject there was parliamentary procedm 
how to conduct a meeting, how to hold the attention of a group ol 
people such as speaking, when to say certain things. General speakin|
was the main subject.  ̂ , , , , ,

Mr. M oulder. There were several instructors who taught there! 
Mr. E ugene. That is right. They even taught phases of Marxism- 

LBHinism tli6r65 too. The Coniniunist Manifesto was r6&»(i there. Air 
around it just about covered everything from grammar school on up

t〇Mr.^MouLi>ERf)i  have no other questions to ask the witness, but I 
join with you in your statement commending the witness for his couf 
age and patriotism and for what he has done for his country.

Mr. K earney. Could you give the committee an estimate 111 yo® 
own judgment, -what percentage of seamen on American ships an

Mr. E ugene. At the present time, it is very small because the CoaM 
Guard did a really excellent job of screening off men who actuallj 
were Conununists. In fact, they dug down, further than known Coft 
munists and got a lot of Communist sympathizers. . i u /

Mr. K eakney. I s this character, this witness who t6stiiied beiwi
you, is he an official of the ILWU? . ,

Mr. E ugene. That is not a seamen^ union. I t  is the Longshore 
men5s and Warehousemen^ Union.

Mr. K eabney. At the present time ?
Mr. E ugene. That is right.
Mr. W illis . Thank you very much. ^
Mr. A rens. The next witness, i f  you please, Mr. Chairman, is

Means. Please come forward.
Mr. W illis. D o you solemnly swear that the testimony you lit 

about to give will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but ti» 
truth, so help you God?

M r. Means. I  do.

TESTIMONY OF THEODORE ROOSEVELT MEANS 
Mr. Arens. K indly identify yourself by name, residence, and

P8Mrn M eans. Theodore R. Means, 3341 Spain Street, City of K« 
Orleans. Occupation, mechanic.
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Mr. Arens. What does the KRJ, stand for?
Mr. Means. Roosevelt.
Mr. Arens. You are appearing today in response to a subpena 

which was served upon you by the House Committee on Un-American 
Activities?
M r. Means. Yes; th a t is correct.
Mr. Arens. You do not have counsel?
S[r. Means. No, sir.
Mr. Arens. Where and when were you born ?

I  was b?rn in Atlanta, Ga” January 2 8 ,1915.
卜 .令？ EN8. Give us， if y〇 u please，3*ust a word about your education.

Mr. Means. I  attended grammar school and junior high school in 
the city of Atlanta, and it was necessary to leave school to start work 
•t the age of 14 and I  took up studies at the Commercial High at 
night，choo! in Atlanta and la£er the University System of Georgia,
wtension night school, for special courses. I  had a service school 
in the United States Coast Guard for about 9 months mechanical 
tinining. I  went to the United States Maritime Officers Training 
School at Alameda, Calif., for an engineering course.

Sir. Arens. When was that, please!
^Mr. Means. In 1943, in the early part of the year, I  think, from 
February to May or something like that.
3Ir. Arens. Did you graduate from the school?
Mr. Means. I  was graduated and commissioned and received a 

license; yes, sir.
 ̂Sir. Arens. Give us, if you please, just a brief sketch of your prin- 

aMl employments since completion of your formal education.
；Mr. Means. That would be liard to do because I  was working while
I was getting my formal education for the most part.

Mr. Arens. Where are you presently employed ?
Means. I  am employed now by the Kaiser Aluminum & Chemi-®ll Co., Chalmette Works.

p Mr. Arens. H ow long have you been so employed ?
Mr. Means. I  began my fifth year in November of this past year. 

f , Mr. Arens. In what capacity are you employed?
• Mr. Means. Maintenance mechanic, 
r •̂ RENS* Do you belong to a labor organization ? 
j Mr. Means. Yes, sir; I  belong to the aluminum workers local here. 
|£«r. Arens. Did you, in the course of the recent past, have occasion
II participate m a hearing of, the Aluminum Workers International 
Uiuon with reference to your desirability to remain a member of the 
[imnization?
I Mr. Means. Yes, sir.

Mr. A«en8. During the course of that hearing was the question 
W ght up as to whether or not you had ever been a Communist? 
r l l r .  Means. Yes; it was.
r^Jlr. Arens. Did you deny that you had ever been a member of the 
Communist Party?

Mr. Means. I  don^ remember now, for the record, whether I  denied 
I  or refused to discuss i t  w ith them. I  probably denied it.
I.Mr. Arens. A re you now a Communist? 
r Mr. Means. No, sir.
 ̂ Mr. Arens. Have you ever been a Communist?
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Mr. Means. Sir, on that question for obvious reasons I  will decline 
to answer on constitutional grounds.

A rens. Were you a Communist 1 yea/r.ago? .
Mr. Means. No, s ir; I  -wasn^ a Communist 1 year ago or since I 

worked for Kaiser or anything else, and I  am not admitting that I 
was ever a Communist. I  am only going to say, for obvious reasons, 
things that have happened in the past 111 court cases, et cetera, that 
I  am not going to acknov/ledge that I  was ever a Communist and I 
am not going to say that I  w as.

Mr. Arens. Were you a Communist 5 years ago ? •
Mr. Means. Excuse me, sir, for the same reason I  decline to answer

the question* •
Mr. A rens. D o you know the man who preceded you on the wit­

ness stand ? . 』 .
Mr. Means. I  have seen him; yes, sir. . ^
Mr. Arens. Did you ever serve in a Communist Party meeting wita

him ? ■■
Mr. Means. I  decline to answer on constitutional grounds, sir. 
Mr. Arens. Are you presently under Communist discipline?
Mr. Means. No ; but again I  don5t  want to get into questions that 

would say ^yes^ today and {tno,J tomorrow, and so forth, because, as
I  say again, I  don’t acknowledge Communist I  will an*|
swer that question but in the main I  will decline to answer.

Mr. Arens. I  would like to lay before yo.u now a of 氤
meeting which took place a few years ago in tlie New Orleans area. 
Look at that photograph and tell this committee while you are under 
oath whether or not you recognize your physical features m that
photograph. , ,

Mr. Means. I  decline to answer on constitutional grounds.
Mr. Arens. I  put it to you as a fact, sir, and ask you to affirm or 

deny the fact that that is your photograph right there m this Corn* 
munist Party cell meeting which was held here in New Orleans m lm  

Mr. Means. I  decline to answer on constitutional grounds.
Mr. Arens. I  lay before you another photograph taken of a Cora- 

munist Party cell meeting held in New Orleans and ask you if tb* 
person, wliom X fim pointing out with my finger is not yourself.

Mr Means. I  also decline to answer that for tlie same reasons. 
Mr. Arens. Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest that cacli of these

photographs be appropriately marked and be incorporated by refer*
ence in this record. 、 .

Mr. W illis. They will be so marked and incorporated. .
(Documents marked “Means Exhibits Nos.1 and 2，’’ and retained

]lx cornuaiナtee files*) *
Mr. Arens. The man wlio just preceded you to tlio witness staiw 

took an oath a little while ago and said that he was a member of 
the Communist Party ; that while he was a member of the CommumM 
Party, lie knew you as a Communist; that he served in closed Comraj- 
nist Party meetings with you. Was lie lying or was he telling thl
truth ? • •

Mr. Means. I  won^ pass j udgment on h im .1 will decline to answer. 
Mr! Arens. Pass judgment on yourself. Have you ever been i 

member of a conspiratorial operation designed to overthrow this Go?- 
ernment by force and violence ?
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1 have n^ver been associated w ith
ini1?* HaV6 J〇 U 6Ver been in closed Communist Party meet-

Mr. Means. I  decline to answer.
T rL 1a：TTb?f〇 r%y〇 U ^  exilibit 011 the letterhead of the ?n 1 ria^ e Union Committee for Repeal of the Smith Act

Smifh L af nui2ber ° f  Persons joined in calling for the repeal of the
v M  T Tv,111011 a of Communiste havePbeen con-
f i r ! ^  fi,1 /  herf  name of Ted Means, international representa-
Md tc lltt wLtha 1 hGfr workers» New Orleans. Kindly loo :̂ at that Mr m  whet^Jr not you are accurately identified.

以 讀 ん 奶 せ 1S C〇 ITeCt， Slr. That is ^  name and a i 〇 b that I

l e a ^ h / w T k e r s ^  international representative of the fur and
Mr. Means. Yes, sir.

WPrir^nfR〇Er.?V-WT  y0U a mem¥ r °f the Communist Party while you 
unTon? 1 tl〇 nal rePresentatlve of the fur and leather workers

Mr. Means. I  decline to answer.
盅 : 5 ^ = 5 /こ ぼ  * 如  Uni°n that Ben G°ld 麵  the head of ?

S ? 〇 U internati〇 nal representative of 

lOmmtfnhe' end of1̂ ! 7 a V&11°^ aPProximating 4 years, from late

reSign fr〇 m the C— ^  Party, resign 
,̂ ifr. Means. I  decline to answer, sir.

l l i  C— isfc ^  go into
, , Mr. Means. I  decline to answer.

^Document marked «Means Exhibit 3,- and retained in committee

N〇-VJ r ! V-,n t^  bofore ^ou stiU ail0ther document, m o th®.CoI,nm^ . lst Worker of New York, Tuesday, A p r il11,
1050. I ho ])eadlino reads as follows: uNow Orleans Labor Ym.M 
Raders H it Dennis Ruling.- That is the r u l i n g T w h K  
^nnis, the tlien secretary of the Communist Party, was being I te d  

?mmber 〇 f PG〇 Ple aie Protesting ifc- T helrtic le

W〇? i ! e r r b  the I»ternational F ur and
OonsUtution behind a smokescreen'o£SlegaUan|uagSe»^nCeal violati〇 ns of the 
And so on.

*Wch and 866 if J〇 U reca11 issuinS the statement; j | が _ it-
want t0 lay before you still another document, the 

» S l?da3i  Fehr^ ry 29» 1948, in which, according 
gfine, a number of people are launching a drive to start a new part^—
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the Progressive g

ば ： !are
in that movement.

Mr. M ens.* Doyou^aveTrecollection?
Mr. Means. Of 'ntr-
Mr. Arens. In

Mr. Ajiens. jjo you xmv 〇 〇- >. __  f
Mr S s ： ln  ? h f m r m e ^  ^  the article, namely, to

1ま pr 輝 二
Pt D 〇c u m f r ^ ^ ^  m： rS d  «Means Exhibit No. 5« and retained 

inMrm M E N S ^ a t  job did you have immediately prior to y〇«

P HrntS r N 7 ^ e d i a t e l y prior to the present employment

811忍 8̂ ? C W a t l a ^ r  〇1 ^ ^ ぱ rmi“  與

yaMrWiSENSS，Efd〇y〇u hold an office or post of responsibility in thi

〇rS ^ i° Nns. Intheshipyardunion?

ま 』 ， =
representative of ^ ^ p e r i o d  of approximately 4 years,
ar^ind latein 1947 until approximately the end of 1951. - «ir. ™ W8. x wisn jl con

i S S ^ e y  I  had a .  office e, Han,

M r. Means. -々--------
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of conv^tlNS* 1 heard him make that statement» sir»from the rostrum
だ1*•を 现 肌  heard Ben Gold make what statement ?
Mr. Means. That he was a Communist.

U Thi f 9 〇m?clit*ee°n F n-Al»ericanActivities,Mr.Means, w in the process of developing information here and in vkrious areas 
of the country respecting the operation of the Communist Party for 
the purpose of undertaking to cope with the menace which we feel is 

r6̂ n^ ^ serious and deep underground.
Mr. Means. I  see.
Mr. Arens. Do you presently have information respecting any 

Wi^1 3 hy  y〇u t〇 be a Communist? 6 J
Mr. Means. H ow is that question again now?
Mr. A rens. D o you know people who are Communists ?

nunists? N S，D〇  1 Pe〇 ple Wh〇  haVe been or who are Com- 
Mr. Arens. Yes, sir.

^  ^ t i p n ,  sir,

one

because of possible involvement of
ttpr^smg myself now and taking the time of the committee, my rea- 
•ons for standing on my constitutional rights and the fifth amendment 

1 ĥ7ê son *〇 believe that there is a possibility that some 
^fessional testifier, perhaps like Matusow, might come forward and

k - A r t h u r  Eugene perjure himself this morning when 
〇6 said he knew you as a Communist ?

because . That is a matter for the courts. I  am not going to sav
particuli ««.perjured himself, and I  am not going to say he did not. I  am just

n〇 t to answer any question concerning that.

he id e n tiM  - gas a L i U u n i s t r
Mr. Means. I  wish I  could do those things, but too many things 

l»Te haDDened m  thft nn«f m these court cases, sir. As fa r  as my
assure you, sir, that I  feel that mine is as 

juccx juuio i», ± am sure yours is very good.
Mr. Arens. Why don^ you serve your country 
\[r* ^ EANS*  ̂ that I  am doing so.
U ny clou i  you serve your country 31ow—
そ | r•や 5AN8. I  feel that I  am doing so. 

rnv. Arens. By supplying such information as you 
f>wting the operation of the Communist conspiracy i 
r Mr. Means. I  assure you—is it Mr. Arens?.11 f* A T>w%rn "\7*ハ̂ — *__

_ may have re­
in these parts?

jnw» *̂ r* Arens. Yes, sir.

uis : = ㈣ ブ ポ ^ ^ 恋3̂ ^ ^
ally, the term for an internaU« to subpfna L .  I  would corned you
now. I t  is a broad 1 hire^ as an organizer. S 1 fc tlle ®nly thl^ g that 1 know, believe me, is what I  read
may be so called. , |» the newspapers because I  work for my living, I  live mv life with

| S と 以 ^ S
 ̂ at cow you ^ anyone wh0 has been involved in  Gom-

I ^ M e. ks. That is quite possible, sir.
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Mr. Arens. Then tell us about it. “  i ^Mr. Means. I  couldn’t  identify anybody without taking a cliancs
that somebody would come along and put the finger on me 111 one way
or another. „ , ,

Mr. Arens. Do you now know the names of persons who to your
certain knowledge have been Communists ?Mr. Means. I  decline to answer that question rpspe穿fully.

Mr. K earney. Mr. Chairman, the witness said in effect that ho w 
fearful of prosecution if he testifies regarding Communist activities. 
Do you know that if you tell the truth, you can t be charged with 
pcriury? No 1118.11 who tells the truth Ccin 1)6 cli9；rg6d. witli perjury*

Mr. Means. No, sir; I  don’t  kno^v that. I  d o n t know that, sir，
with all due respect. . ^

Mr. K earney. I t  is about time you found out about it.
Mr. Arens. Have you been to the FB I and reported to them any 

information that you may have with respect to persons known by you 
to have been Communists? . ， … T 、

Mr. Means. No, sir. I  have talked with FBI agents, but I  haven! 
gone to them to point out anybody involved in any conspiracy becau»
I  don’t Know any. , . ,

Mr. Arens. Did you tell the FB I agents the names of pe〇p» 
known to you to have been Communists in the New Orleans area?

Mr. Means. No, sir. '
Mr. Arens. Don^ you think you m ight have served your country 

had you done that?
Mr. Means. In  the first place, sir, I  have not stated, nor do I  stat̂  

that I  know anybody who definitely is or was a Communist.
Mr. Arens. D o you know whether or not Arthur Eugene, the mM 

who preceded you to the witness stand, has even been a member of 
the Communist Party ? .

Mr. Means. I  wouldn5t be able to answer that question and wouH 
so decline under the fifth amendment for the previous reasons.

Mr. Arens. I  respectfully suggest that will conclude the staff intff- 
rogation of this witness, Mr. Chairman. .

Mr. K earney. As I  understood the witness, when counsel showM 
you a statement that included your name protesting the conviction ol 
Dennis for contempt, you said that you had no recollection of thM 
particular statement. Is that correct ?

Mr. Means. Yes, sir; that is correct. .
Mr. K earney. Outside of that statement, did you ever make anj 

protest concerning the conviction of Dennis for contempt ?
Mr. Means. Let me answer your question in this way, sir: I  caB| 

recall; I  don^ know definitely of any such protest that I  made. ! 
dor^t recall any; blit, on the other hand, I  might say that it is entireh 
possible because the policy of the international executive board of tti 
union for which I  was working during those days—•I  assume it tool 
place at the same time; I  don^ remember the dates~their policy 
one of protesting indictments, and they handed that policy down S 
tlie field and requested statements from the local or branch ofliceil 

Mr. K earney. Did you protest the conviction of the 12 CommuniA 
in New York City several years ago? • j

Mr. Means. I  aon^ recall; but, by the same reasoning, it is entirê  
possible.
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Mr. Kearney. Yes. In other words, the Communist Party pro- 
tested all of these convictions j did they not ?

Mr. Means. I  imagine they must have, sir.
Mr. Kearney. You know they d id ; don^ you ?

へで̂ む. Not  to say no, I  assume so, sir. I  can’t speak for the

i ^ EARNEY, You have refused to give information here as to 
whether or not you have been a member of the Communist Party.

the same token, if you had never been a member of the Communist 
1 arty, would you so state to this committee ?

Mr. Means. No, sir; for the reason that I  gave Mr. Arens, I  wouldii?t 
wy yea nor nay to 'it under oath because of these happenings of the

? i!r* J^EARNEY- In otlier words, you would rather straddle the fence?
Air. Means. I  wouldn’t say I  was straddling the fence, Mr. Kearney.

,1 wouldi t̂ say I  was straddling the fence. I  would only say I  am 
defending myself as best I  can under the Constitution.
" Mr. Kearney. That is all.
! Jfr. Arens. Mr. Chairman, I  respectfully suggest that this wit- 
wss subpena be continued until 2 o^lock, at which time he will resume 
the witness stand.
； Jfr. W illis. You will return at 2 o^lock, and the committee will 
ll*nd in recess until th a t time.

(Whereupon, at 11:55 a. m., the committee was recessed, to recon- 
T«ne at 2 p. m. the same (Jay.)

AFTERNOON SESSION, FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 15,1957
(Committee members present: Eepresentatiyes Willis, Moulder, 

•nd Kearney.)
Mr. W illis. The subcommittee will come to order.
Mr. Arens. Mr. Means, will you kindly return to the stand.

: You have been sworn. We have questions to cover a few points, 
Mr. Means.

Were you a member of a Committee for Maritime Unity in 1946?

TESTIMONY OF THEODORE R. MEANS—Resumed
^Mr. Means. No, sir; I  was not a member, but I  was sitting in as an 

iowrver.
Mr. A hens. What was the Committee for Maritime Unity ?

. Mr. Means. I t  was a committee whose purpose was to try to bring 
Wo organic unity the various maritime unions in the New Orleans 
JIM.
r  ilr. Arens. Can you tell the committee the names of any Com- 
pKmsts who participated in that undertaking?
；Mr. AIeans. That would be again something which would be a 
Mtter of conjecture. I  will decline to answer that part of it.

Aiien8. Do yc|u recall attending a meeting in ^November of 
W6 at 1125 Dauphine Street, the purpose of which was to com- 
pwwornte the 29th anniversary of the Soviet Union ?
* Jlr. Means. Yes, sir. I  was at that place. That is a matter of 

record. As a matter of record, the place was raided by the 
ĵolke) and I  was arrested and charged with disturbing the peace.
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Of course, the record will show that the conviction was set aside bj

thMrSAi^NSUDo you know a man by the name of.Emanu^
Mr Means. I  decline to answer that question, sir, on constitution!!

藥 總 i i S S 細
conceivable that it could lead to 

Levin was one of your houseguests here in Kei

^ F S ^ S S S S — 麵 一 顧

〇 r̂  A^ens; Did you ever work with Metz in the Fishermen

^  particular orga,
狂t 1.011?

Mr. A^ens： Do yofknow； or have you known, a man by the n«P 
of Dr. William Sorum? .

t r  you - d  D， SorumW

纏
1 Mr. Arens. Did you serve m any other organization wit 

S〇MrmMEANs. I  do^t know of serving with Dr. Sorum in any

: :鱗 ^ : • ’獅 = = » ム
^Please remain standing while the chairman administers an

t〇Mr11,Willis Do you solemnly swear that the testimony v〇r  
tT ™ w iU  hi the truth, the whole trutti, and nothing but,

truth, so help you God?
Dr. Sorum. I  do.

TESTIMONY OF DR. WILLIAM SORUM

Mr. Arens. Kindly identify yourself by name, residence ands

PaDrn*S〇RUM. Dr. William Sorum, 2267 Carondclet Street. Oc- 
tion, I  am a doctor, a psychiatrist in private practice.
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Mr. Arens. Doctor, I  expect shortly to interrogate you at length 
with reference to a number of matters; but, for present purposes, I  
isk you now have you ever been a member of the Communist Party ? 

Dr. Sorum. Yes.
Mr. Arens. Over what period of time were you a member of the 

Communist Party ?
Dr. Sorum. Do you mind if I  explain a little bit. Before actually 

toining the party, I  was a member of an organization called the 
lx>uisiana Progressive Educational Association, which was equiva- 
knt to the Communist Political Association in other parts of the
country. At the time of the organization of the party her© following 
l series of debates after the Duclos letter, in which a French Com-

reorgan-
munist criticized the American political movement and asked that 
they, you know, open discussion, the Communist P a rtj was r 
joed and I  entered the party at the time of its reorganization.
；Mr. Arens. W hat year was that?

Dr. Sorum. Whenever it was. I  think it was 1945, but I  know what- 
|Ter year the party started, I  was with it at its reinception here.

ifr. Arens. Without going into detail, how long were you a mem­
ber of the Communist Party ?

Dr. Sorum. Again I  don^ want to appear vague, but I  was expelled 
from tlie Communist Party after I  had already really quit. I t  was 
iupitlier late 1951 or early 1952.
- Mr. Arens. During the course of your membership in the Com- 
wanist Party, did you know as a Communist a man by the name of 
Ted Means ?
；Dr. Sorum. Yes.

Mr. Arens. D o you see that man in the hearing room today ? 
Dr. Sorum. Yes; I  sure do.
Mr. Aijens. "Would you point him out to the committee?
I)r. Sorum. This is Mr. Means.

5v Mr. Aren's. JLs he the gentleman seated next to you at the 可奸11688 
Hand?
；! Dr. Sorum. Yes.

TESTIMONY OF THEODORE R. MEANS—Resumed
Mr. Arens. Mr. Means, you have just heard the testimony of Dr. 

Sannn, that he has known you as a Communist. Was he lying or 
«M ho telling the truth ?

Mr. ]\[eans. I  say this to you, sir, that my answer to the question 
ilthat I told you the organizations that I  had seen him in at meetings 
ttd tlmt I can^ recall any other type of meetings besides those that 
I pointed out that I  had ever seen him in. For reasons of the Con- 
tttution, I  will decline to say that the man is lying or is telling 
^  truth.

Mr. Willis. May I  suggest to you, Mr. Means, this is the second 
tiliioss who, under oath and without evasion and without hedging, 
Mi identified you as a member of the Community Party. CanJt you 
•ttfwcr the question whether he lied or told the truth? Come forward 
li the point. You haven5t answered the question. The question is, 
0i4 these two witnesses tell the truth when they said that you were a 

fiiinber of the Communist Party. Do you want to answer that?
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Mr. Means. I  am not trying to hedge. I  understand your ques-1 

Mr. Mjhans. Yes, sir.
TESTIMONY OF DR. WILLIAM SQRUM—Resumed 

Mr. Akens. Under wliat circumstances, where and when, did you I

th» x ^  r b tn ^ w 〇u \ ^

J ri
came in here and asked him to cooperate.

TESTIMONY OF THEODORE R. MEANS—Resumed

1 1 1

1 You 〇7 sir  〇&

r nst t：L f ：T Z 7 〇n ^

Z  f c a f f sthat this committee sp^is〇re^ a H l=  = H t  p r〇Ceedin|i
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S m T ^ ^  th a t fear

b J n u ^ o t the reaS〇 n y〇 U don，t  want 40 talk» 
U l k S l w ^ f q ^  ^  f6^  W0Uld

U t me suggest further that we would be willing, I  assume, to defer 
auestionm^ you further right now. You might want to think about

^ tal1 Wlth 〇 Ur investi^ -  Would you want

2 h A Y ANSし0 ^ 0111，册 11 matte又0f that kind would require a great 
1  J th?Û  ?°T̂ ressman. One thing I  want to say, I  am lo r^
hivfl nn haffc trym^ t〇 Slap at this committee, because^ have no contempt of the committee. I t  has not been my intention to
respect US committee* 1 have tried to trea t the committee with 

= = 0f?ld / ran t w2uld be of necessity a narrow or restricted one，whereas the danger of recurrence of this thing—and when I  say this 
Mntusow business I  am not slapping at the committee—the danger of
k»!̂ Ci，rreIi?e uf ĥat, fr^.m ®nie area or another> ^  seems to me^is as 
LmndT?nThTe ho?'lzon* Jt ^ ht C7 P  UP in some future court case or
Ih isp a r ic u k ^ h e ^ ^  The immUnity ^ranted me in
 ̂ Air. Willis. You have defended yourself all right, even though you 
m not a lawyer You are not dumb. You are talking like a lawyer. 
Idont want to be unkind to you, but believe me, th lt immunity is 
ftot narrow. I t  spreads throughout the whole gamut of the area^we 
»re talking about. I f  a congressional committee would initiate pro-

jould go back on it. I  am a lawyer myself, having practiced law 
； for 31 years, and I  tell you if we backed down on it, I  don^ think any 
rjory would convict you. So it is not narrow. Don^ use that argu- 
mnt It is a true, outnght, honest grant of immunity to remove 
4he fear which is the only justification for not talking. You don5t 
： tore to do it. You must consent to it. We probably could invoke 
； *〇me sanctions. We don5t do it. We have ne^er done it. I  ask ^ou 
, i〇w, without arguing with you, would you consider that? 
r Mr. Means. Of course I  would consider it, naturally. I  canJt <rive 

an answer right now that I  will do a certain thing because, if I  do 
, PTe )；〇« an answer, I  am certainly going to stand behind it. I  donJt 
1 |»nt to give you an answer and then vacillate.
t i  *!.サ  18ヤ  thi迚 严  kn， fhat if 卿  cared t0 碰 ，卿  could I lapply information which would be of value. I  won5t press it any
[ fc?rtJer；r If  y〇 u d?clde }〇 do it, you are at liberty to talk to our staff.
| Mr. Kearney. I  would like to ask the witness one question: Am 
I wrrect m the assumption that the reason that you don?t want 

t testify to thetruth is fcecauseyou yourself fear future prosecution?
n〇 〇 ther reaS〇 n than ^ a t  for stand-

^ n，t in view of the chairman^ re-
Ifirks to you about your immunity from prosecution, because I
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know this committee will certainly not attempt to y ^ efo"
the Federal courts if you are granted immunity. So why do y〇8

heMra tlLANS. Congressman, I  don?t  distrust, the chairman or anj

Sy7 v ^ Z ^ lZ d ^ n d  what you are driving at, and I  think,b

or persecute. What we want is the truth- 
Mr. Arens. Do you know Lee Brown t 
Mr. Means. Yes, I  know him.

Di g a r ^  the c o n s titu te

Mr! Arens. That will conclude, if you please, the staff mterrogat» 
of this witness.

Mr "Motoder. Oftentimes the committeo has been

銃 :!
thfoughhe answered the question in essentially the sa?}®

of b r e a t h  th a ^ e  has made, for the same rea«
that I  have set forth before.

Mr. l ^ ^ s .  ¥tis\hQ same thing. I  do^t infer that the man»i

y 〇-  - d
Conununist.
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Mr. Means. Again that is a question that I  will decline to 
answer under the fifth amendment.

TESTIMONY OP DR. WILLIAM SORUM—Resumed
Mr. Moulder. Dr. Sorum, you arrived at the decision to say that 

this witness was a member of the Communist Party. Can you give us 
more details and reasons as the basis for your accusation or charge 
that lie was an active member of the Communist Party ?

As I recall your testimony, it was rather on a sort of hearsay basis.
Dr. Sorum. No, no, no. I  saw him several times when wo talked 

locether about activities and beliefs connected with this thing in the 
office in the Godchaux Building, 417 Godchaux Building. I  am not 
rore of tlio exact 1111111ber. Emanuel Levin’s office. "We met many 
times there. We met together socially many times. We discussed, 
freely exchanged opinions as to the party and that sort of thing. I  
cun t pinpoint Conununist meetings at all with him. I  met with some
groups fliat he may have met with for all I  know, but I  don’t re­
member him at a meeting, but we discussed these things a great deal.

Mr. Moulder. Did you discuss Communist Party philosophy or 
did you meet together-----

I)r. Sorum. We discussed things together with Emanuel Levin.
Mr. Moulder. Did you meet together with other people that you 

knew were members of the Communist Party? He didn’t make an 
•amission to you that he was a member of the Communist Party?

Dr. Sorum. At a meeting when we were hanging out there we did 
Rot sav UI am a Communist, are you?,) We were all talking about 
thw© things, say Emanuel Levin and. people like that. W© were in his 
office many times together, mutually talking about policies and ideas.

Mr. Moulder. That is all, Mr. Chairman.
Arens. Do you wish to excuse the witness, Mr. Chairman? 

Mr. Williams will take care of the voucher for your witness fee.
Mr. Means. That wonJt be necessary, sir. I  will donate my time 

to the Government to save that little bit of money.
Jfr. Arens. You might think about donating some information to 

the Government.
| Mr. Means. I f  I  had any that would help you I  would be glad to.

Kxctiso mo, sir. Am I  excused from subpena?
Mr. Willis. Yes.
Sfr. Arens. Doctor, in your comment a few moments asro v〇u told 

i Louisiana Progressive Educational Associa-

actually joined. I  did ]〇in the 
ad the literature and discussed

i» that you had joined th e ' 
lion back in 1945, is that correct ? 

l)r. Sokum. I  don’t  know I
Ptriy but I  was around the office and read the literature and discussed 
Mtrxism and Communist ideas, and participated in discussions over 
曹hctlier a Communist Party should be formed in Louisiana. There 
w»s a series of discussions on whether a party should be formed or 

which was really a foregone conclusion. You know the party 
owrussos these things on local levels to agree with the national 

Sir. Arens. What was your first activity as a member of the Cam- 
Wimst Party?

Sorum. The first mass activity was to enter an organization 
»JH)wn as the New Orleans Youth Council, which already existed, not 
rilgwuzed by Communists. I  am not quite sure how it started. I
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think some foreign students went from city to city trying to set up 
interracial groups, interreligious groups, to discuss ideas of brother­
hood, things like that. I  was sent down there.

Mr. Arens. Were you a Communist at the time?
Dr. Sorum. When I  entered New Orleans Youth Council I  was i 

Commuinst sent down there by Emanuel Levin to enter the organi­
zation. .

Mr. Arens. Who was Emanuel Levin? .
Dr. Sorum. He was district organizer of the Communist Party. 
Mr. Arens. Wliat office or post did you acquire in the New Orleans

Youth Council? _ , __ „
Dr. Sorum. Various ones. I  headed the New Orleans Youth Coun­

cil for about a year. Before that someone I  was working with at 
the time was also head of the New Orleans Youth Council.

Mr. Arens. H ow many members were there in the New Orleans
Youth Council? . , , .

Dr. Sorum. Remember, very few of them were Communists but 
Communists were in the leadership. They would draw large mas 
meetings at times. They have drawn up to 100 or so. Most of the 
time it woul& not be quite this m u c h . • . .

Mr. Arens. What was your next activity in the Communist Party! 
Dr. Sokum. I  stayed with this thing for a long time. I  had manj 

other different types of activities. I  did a lot of teaching. One of the 
things I  would do was to instruct new members in Communist d〇fr 
trine, in Marxism-Leninism; wage, labor, and capital; various ideas 
of the party based on party teachings.

Mr. Arens. Where were these classes held ? .
Dr. Sorum. In  the Godchaux Building mainly. I  also taught u 

groups. I  taught in the seamen’s group. I  was in the Educational 
Commission of the party at one time. .

Mr. Arens. Who else was on the Educational Commission beside*
yourself ? ,

Dr. Sorum. I  am not trying to block any names out, but Emanu« 
Levin of course was on the Educational Commission and  ̂I  at thi 
time, and I  think I  don^ know if Raymond Tillman was on it or not:
I  think Judy Jenkins met with us on occasion and attended some d
the classes.

Mr. Arens. H ow many people were in attendance at these classa 
which you taught % m

Dr. Sorum. I t  depends upon what level class it was. I f  we wen 
going to some sort of club ^roup to teach, maybe just a few people,! 
or 5 or 3, but most of the time teaching new members some of whoa 
were pretty green there might be about 15 or 20 people. Some of tliM 
meetings were educational. One of the people at the NMU Hall would 
say, round up 10 or 25 people. Some of them were not sure exacth 
what kind of meeting they were going to. I  and other people woum 
talk to them about the party. I t  was more a recruiting than edu» 
tional meeting. I t  Avas a meeting pitched at recruiting.

Mr. Arens. In the aggregate, during your experience in the Co» 
munist Party, how many Communists were there in the New Orleaa 
area? ']

Dr. Sorum. Purely as an estimate I  would have said at one timew 
were running around 250 or so.

Mr. A r e n s . When was that? 一..
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S?RUM* Pa.ssing thr〇ugh the party there must have been many 
K a  l1 am.saymS the peak level must have been about that, but 
there always is a group coming in and a group going out.

^ Mr. Akens. When?
JDr. Sorum. I j ) 1916,1947, and 1948, beginning in about 1945. 

Youth COT^*ei?d J〇 U haV6 any connection with the Southern Negro

Jackson .^  affiHated with that Congress which was run by 
Mr. Arens. Was he a Communist?
Dr. Sorum. He was a Communist and known to me as a Communist 

1 1 did not attend Communist meetings, he and
r,ePeJ tedlytto discuss policies in our mutual organiza- 

£  w l S  17 t〇 ShT theD? W  to line we meant for them to 
• an y〇 uth in we hoped to getjltMng leftwing people. This was to be used as a recruiting basis.g

；U»e S〇 Uai6m ^  Y〇 Uth C〇 n̂  ^
^  if； was as a front organization later and 

lILrvh 1 dTFS tlmt 1 f n6W ab〇ut; Jackson was the head and
L S t〇 me.fc fcasu?Uy» I  d〇nJt know all of them, turned out 
tinn l  Communists* ^ 1 say it was a Communist organiza-tion I never saw anybody m leaderslup who wasn5t a Commmiist.
Youth C NS* s? W manJ members were there in the Southern Negro

^  〇T̂ tion southwi^  ^nd

』 Fi〇̂ i S â eyff= ve an affiiation with the SGUth卿 ㈤ れ

Hi^ftnWdf ^  1 WaS & member of the Southern Conference for
Mr. Arens. Were you a Communist at the time?

〇R5M* Agai? I ,was told to into the Southern Con-
W h  Pnd W-Tt thei，t  thS Ŝ e time 1 was in the New Oceans Tiouth Council I  worked in the Southern Conference for Human

〇e， 〇 ne ° l blg meetings in New Orleans in which 1 discussed the functions of the conference with many people there.
■ii }{r- Kearney. Who told you to join this organization ? P

iTaS P 01,6. 01* Jess the general idea of the party. I  
Iĥ nk Goff had gotten here by then. I  sat at the meeting with Irvino- 
W  and Nat Ross, who was the southern director of the party. to 

Mr. Krarney. Did he tell you to m> into this organization?
1 airê 4y in %  organization. They were dis-

J r • -JRENS- Was it controlled by the Communists ?

Dobbs, I  believe, who was a minister but was also fn the party.
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^ M r^ N S 1? Were you a member of the State Committee of thi 
Communist Party of Louisiana?

鋈  — 。一 ⑽

1 - 〇 n the state c〇"
m Mre*ARENs. Who were the other members of the State Committee^ 

G〇Mr. Arens. What function did you have as a member of the SUh

S 味 r f 3 S H S ヨ そ16 Mr Were you connected with the youth group of the SUi

flU£ a= r ê e^ ^ = ^ n t i fieatic>n  咖  th e  L a t o  Yod

識 5 琴 ^
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Mr. K e a r n ey . Mr. Counsel, just for the record I  would like to have 
this straight. You mentioned a Communist from North Carolina 
those name was Junius Scales.

I)r. Sokum Y e s .l lo  was an open Communist. I  never met this 
mn.

Mr. K ea r n ey . Was he head of the Communist Party in North 
Carolina ?

Dr. S orum . I  have no idea. I  was never in North Carolina when 
ie was in the party.

Mr. K e a r n ey . I  think, Mr. Chairman, we had a hearing in Char- 
kitte where it was brought out that he was the head of the Communist 
Pirty.

Mr. W il l is . Or very prominently connected with it, because that 
ittme sticks in my mind.

Dr. S orum . I  brought up his name because-----
Mr. W il l is . He was convicted under the Smith Act.
Dr. S orum . His name was mentioned specifically to me when sev- 

trtl leaders of the party urged me to come out as an open Communist 
ind follow the example or Junius Scales and Wendell Addington. 

騰 Tljey wanted people to go into the party full time. I  didn’t  want to do 
this. I had a few doubts about the party beginning to develop. I  still 
Wieved in the party but I  didn^ want to become identified openly with 
ihe party.

Air. A r en s . After you had completed your education as a physician, 
<lid you receive any directives from the Communist Party as to what 
joa sliould do in the pursuit of your profession ?

Dr. S orum . In my senior year I  was visited by James Jackson at my 
iome, who asked me what I  wanted to go into. I  had been previously 
nkwl this by John Gates. I  had told Mr. Gates I  wanted to be a 
|»Tchiatrist, I  thought.^ Mr. Gates was against this because most 
fBTohiatrists end up leaving the party.

Mr. Jackson wanted me to do general practice in rural communi- 
bm. lie was formulating an idea by which he said they could obtain 
fcvincial backing for a sort of mobile unit which would go through 
A* black belt practicing medicine free in impoverished rural com- 
Jwnities, accompanied by an organizer.

Mr. A rens . For the Communist Party?
Dr. Sorum. Yes, but not ostensibly for the Communist Party. I t

•wild liave some other name.
Mr. K karney . I  don^ like to interrupt you because I  appreciate 

,|«ir testimony, but those remarks you just made, isn5t that what they 
p i in tlie Communist Party ucolonizationw ?
p どr. Sokum. “Colonization” is キ word used for something like this.
Abo wlicn we talk about breaking into basic industry.
;Mr. K ea r n ey . In other words, you go where you are told ?
; Dr. Sorum . Yes.
f Mr. A ren s . D o you have information respecting the professional 
11rtion of the Communist Party in New Orleans ?
[ Dr. Sorum . Yes.
g だ . Arens. Tell us about that in your own words, please, sir.
|  Dr. Sorum . Although I  continued to work in speciaf-type activities, 

finally to be assigned to a Professional Branch and met with 
#«n when I  met with a party branch.

Hr. A rens . Who were the members of the Professional Branch 2
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Dr. Sorum. Among the members was Dr. Hodes.
Mr. Arens. Let us have his full name,
Dr. Sorum. Robert Hodes, H-o-d-e-s, of Tulane.
Mr. Arens. Is he there now?

Mr.ARENS. Whathappenedtohim?
Dr. Sorum. He was fired. Dr. Obrmsky.
Mr Arens. What is his first naine, please«
Dr. Sorum. William Obrinsky, O-b-r-i-n-s-k-y.
Mr. Arens. Where is he now?

Mr.AR^s! He^sinNewYorkjishenot?
Mr：SiC s . A n y o ^  within the Professional Branch of tk

wife, Dr. Obrinsky^ wife.
Mr. Arens. I s that Jane Allen i 
Dr.SonuiM. That is right.

doctor. She and her husb^
were pediatricians. # ,

I S I S ゼ 愈 お ,
% fr T 〇ruMbX hHode^ wife, Jane Hodes. This was narrofT

dT r  — s the ^
Mr ^ renb*. ^ y o i^ h a v e  other names that you want to give to I

琴 ： ^ l i S S !

mê l S ny r ； ^  the committee in,
executive session after a while, is that correct? .1：

Mr，SARENS.^hatSwas the party5s position with reference to

ligi)T SS8〇rRuSS At the time that things were getting I?retty tough I 
advke given to the party was to enter religious organization^ 
member of tlie party was to join a church and become active in caffairs There wasn’t too mucli encouragement tJ^ C
Church because the Catholic Church was considered the na» 
enemy, according to Nat Ross, of the party.

^  southern director They
to^oin P — n t sects^f they could. I f  anyone had Cathoki

K r l  f
everybody. There was a great deal of debate about this. Beca

ur. 〇〇
S d 

;

ii
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the position of the party in connection to religion many of them felt, 
well̂ a lot of them were too antireligious to carry out the partyJs

Mr. Willis. Was this when the party began going underground? 
Dr. Sorum. They were afraid of arrests and thought if they were 

known in church groups the people would begin to ask questions, why 
were these people arrested who were good Christians.

Mr. Arens. W hat was your assignment to be if the top open leader- 
ttip of the party were exposed or imprisoned ?
 ̂JDr. Sorum. I  was once told in 1949 that if Raymond Tillman and 

Irnng Goff, I  believe—I 今m not sure of all this—and Leon Weiner 
pre to b.e arrested or get in trouble， that I  and probably Judy Jen- 
iJns, slie is the one who told me, and maybe Joe Wright would prob- 
•bly take over the leadership of the party and try to maintain com- 
numcation with the other branches. I t  wasn^ so much leadership as it 
wis to maintain liaison. We wouldn^ be afraid, in other words, to 
|〇 from one group to the other. A lot of people were afraid to do it. 
^Jlr. Arens. Do you have a recollection of the activities of the party 
•  this vicinity with reference to the notorious Willie McGee case? 
m Dr. Sorum. Yes.

Mr. Arens. Tell us about that, please.
Dr. Sorum. W ell,I  had already Ijecome fairly inactive in the 

d had taken a position that was not liked in the party and had 
; out of the leadership. However, I  was asked by Sam Hall 

^ irmingham to go to Jackson on the Willie McGee case where a 
Sfgro leader had been working in tlie community and urge Negro 
jwchers to have a prayer meeting the Sunday before McGee?s exe- 
tttion. As was the feeling of many of us, I  went at that time not 
l» much for the party but because of the conviction that McGee was 
pfting a bad deal, which I  still think, but the party was fighting 

case under the guise of the Civil Eights Congress. I  went along 
Jth them because I  wanted to do something on the McGee cas^ 

_fhen we got to Jackson the whole thing had gone to pieces. The 
m |«ico lmd apparently been tipped off and were arresting people en 
4  The Negro leader一 I  can’t remember his name—became de- 
1 fittraiized. One leader asked me to go out and get arrested, which I 

|fw a little bit afraid to do but agreed to do.
Mr. Arens. Why did he want you to get arrested ?

技加. Sorum. I t  was not really so much to get arrested but to go 
mn and urge the Negroes to start praying, which I  thought was a 

I |Wtty bad deal, but I  started to obey his order. Someone else in my 
ptiy tried to prevent me from going and we got into a scuffle in the 
pftwt and by tRe time it was all over I  couldn^ go. I t  was too late. I  
liii't think he meant exactly arrested but it would have led, obviously, 
^•rrest, and that is why other members of the group tried to prevent 

from going.
,Hr. Arens. During your service in the Communist Party did you 

ptniit into the party certain students?
| Dr. Sorum. Yes.
|Mr. Arens. About how many students did you recruit into the 

flfpnmunist Party ?
fir. Sorum. I  should guess around 8 or 10. There may actually be 

I had indirect influence on many, direct influence on others, 
it classes, and some of them would go ostensibly as discussion

1011COI ppnimi
all矽 き S 
urg«fi P». 
»eca〇W
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groups. They were going to discuss different topics and we wooll
le t  around to the role of Sie Soviet Union and things like that.

Mr. Arens. W hy did the party  want students?
Dr. Sorum. F or one thing, a t tha t age kids are looking for answer 

Many of them were mixed up and confused, seeking some sort of o j
look, maybe in a way a religious outlopl;， if  you whaご I
They want to lose tliemselves in some kind of th ing like this, son* 
thing that seems to be unselfish and tha t seems to be doing sometlnn| 
peome seem to liave courage and th a t sort o f thing.

Mr. Arens. Are you going to give the committee the names ^
those students in executive session ?

Mr. Mouuder. May I  interpose this question: You say you recruibl 
them into the Communist P arty  ? .  ̂ , , T T i：jtt

D r .  S o k u m ;. Some into the Communist P arty , not so many, i  didi!

16 Mr!fc Moulder. Can you be specific as to what you mean )| 
recruiting ?

造  せ 裏 ct た e デ 抓 ％

meeting convince you tha t they were members of the Commumf 

P D n  Sorum. N o ; I  w ouldn^m ention anybody who havebw

藏  S S H E S S l i i ■巧
Dr. Sorum. I t  was a continuing process tha t went on for a 

time after I  was out of it, but I  started to ^7®  a. 
the party, feelings about the party, and I  think m 19511 ™
ing away from meetings. The last time I  was given some worW 
things l i te  tha t to sell I  threw them in tlie  ditch. t. f

Mr. Arens. I s the Communist P arty  following the dictates

^ D r ?  Sorum. The average Communist who is in the party  does i< 
think of himself as a traitor. H e thinks he is a true American foH# 
ing lines of real Americanism. However, they recognize the bow 
Union—at th a t time, at least, and they probably still do—as rnM
forefront of the nations striving for peaceふ

Mr.AiffiNS. Is  i t  a revolutionary group? . . ^
Dr. Sorum. Essentially if  you stay in the Communist Party 

will a t least give political assent to totalitarianism. F or 
day you would have to swallow Eussia despite what iairushchetj
admitted about it, and you would have «
H ungarian people and things like that. Even at that time t h c r e j  
many glaring things that the party  could explain, but the contr^ 
tions are so great tha t to be in. the party  you hav© to go a- S
that in  one way, shape, or form. , , anv

Most of them would never sell secrets to anybody or do any 
like that. They were told tha t that wasn5t  one of the things the 
did. They were usually told, when a spy tria l came up, th a t«
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山 Pj10̂  .and faked， that i t  wasn’t  true, and tha t sort of thing. Most

A?r. Abens. Have you been active or been identified with a radio pro- 
pnm in tlie New Orleans area ?

|^ £ r. S3 UM. I  entered the great books program  when I  was not in the
• Ptrty. 1 have always been interested in reading. I  entered a program. 
11 ^reat books program. I  taught great books groups after

to ^ tth e p a r ty .Ib e c a m e m te re s te d in th e c la s s ic s .W e h a & a d ic -cossion group over the radio.
? Mr. Arens. Were you approached by a person known by you to be 
» commde with reference to your participation in that program  ? 
f t r: Yes; after I  left the party  I  still maintained3 friendly
locial relationships with many of these people. One of them came
， to me，Dr. Hodes------
t Mr. Arens. H ow do you spell tha t ?
& Dr. Sorum. H-o-d-e-s.

Mr. Arens. H is first name, please.
Sorum. Eobert—and pointed out to me that it would be a good 

low when certain plays ana things were discussed to point out how 
liople m those days wanted peace and tha t sort of thing, to % h t for 
ll» ponce movement. In  other words, to put into the thm gs-—

Arens  ̂ W as it  the party  line tha t he wished you to inject into

|D r . Sorum. I t  was during the Korean war and the main line of the 
ftrtjr was to bring the boys home.

Mr, Kearney. I s that in connection also with this movement duriner 
m Korean war------ ̂ 0M Korean war-
. I)r. Sorum. No ; this was something he asked me to do. He thought 
* was a good idea. &
? ilr. Kearney. W as that movement known as Save Our Sons?
|W*. bouuM. I  don；t  know anything about that organization. This 
•Mjast something that he asked me to do. H e thought it  was a good 
m.  He said I  sounded like I  wasn5t  giving any kind of progre^ive 
pition. I  tried to point out to him that this kind of thing couldn^ 

J 5  un w  v Were ^ ussmS these books and merits of these books 
« had to discuss the books honestly, and I  was not a Communist at

S S 每鼓デ。ふ=  ぬ = = 故
Mr. Arens. D id you know as a Communist, Oscar Matlock?

Jwr. oorum. Y es; I  knew Matlock.
^MTjAjiens Did you know as a Communist a man by the name of Joe 

te Dr. Sorum. Y es; I  knew Joe W right.
*た.》bens, p id y o u  know him as a Communist?

hoRUM. As a Communist, and he has been a guest in my home 
•dUiings like that. He was sent here to lead the seamen. T ^ y  had 
|g»cial organizer assigned for marine alone and this was W n g h fs

a C〇 mmunist a Per^  by the name

3
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Mr Arens. Did you know as a Communist a person by the naw

had something to do with the ILW U , in  whose hall we ^ t° rm 
off material and use their chairs for our meetings and things thrt 

M r A rens. Did you run off Communist propaganda material*

^ ^ S orum0^ 6; w S ^ e r  organization we were in we would W

laMr!yA iN s aIl t  would be principally front groups? _

〇f D rmS ^ M a i  was never in a Communist meeting w itj  
but I  assumed he was a Communist when I  met him  and talked ihim We never talked over in the party s。j n u c h .巧 had H i
program and said it  stunk because it didn^t have anything g〇 od ^  J 

M r Arens. Did you know a Communist person by the namei

JaD r S 〇RCUM?ni  knew Jackson very well on several dj ? eref  1 0C? S1<*  
He later became a pretty big Communist and a national leader. f 

Mr. Arens. D id you know him as a Communist. . A a]im
Dr. Sorum. I  knew him as a Communist over a period 〇f a

ユ ^ 一  咖 1
of Grady Jenkins?

Dr. Sorum. Y es; I  knew him as a Communist.
Mr. Arens. Tell us in what capacity he served.
Dr. Sorum. The most recent time, the last time tha t I  was in 

party, the last group I  was in, he was liaison man ^.h? 
groulp to group and check on the educational activities and th j  
fike tha t and see th a t people were discussing the r^ h t ° t  ^  

Mr. Arens. Did you know as a Communist, Judy  Jenkins!

Mr. Arens. Can you further identify her for us, please?
Dr. Sorum. She was previously known as »
Mr. Arens. Did you know as a Communist B ill U iandorf 
Dr. Sorum. Y es; I  knew him.

^ Mr. Arens. Did you know as a Communist a person by the nani

R  Dr^SoRUM.11!  knew him  as a Communist. I  haven^ seen him 1

m M r 7 1 ^ N S .^ iT y 〇au tknow a s ^ o m m u n is t  a person by thei* 
of W inifred Feise, F-e-i-s-e?

COMMUNIST ACTIVITIES IN  THE NEW ORLEANS, LA., AKEA 173

Dr. Sorum. Yes. She met with the professional branches. I  didn5t  
B€ntion her name. She was often in the meetings with us. I  didn’t  
wntion her name in th a t group.

Mr. Akens. D id you know as a Communist a person by the name 
II Harry Laurence ?
 ̂Dr. Sorum. He m arried Mary Borders. H e was also a Communist. 

I think he is dead.
_Mr. Arens. Did you know as a Communist a person by the name of 
Coianuel Levin ?
 ̂ Dr. Sorum. H e probably was the one who recruited me into the 
Nrty. I  talked to nim about the party  when he was the head of the 
wuisiana Progressive Educational Association. I  joined the party  
(Bder his leadership.
^Mr. Arens. D id you know as a Communist a person by the name of 
Chester Meske?
I Dr. Sorum. Y e s .丄 haven’t  seen him for years.
I Mr. Arens. Did you know him as a Communist?

Dr. Sorum. He was a labor leader. I  think he was with the ILW U  
«bo, but maybe i t  is transport. I  had them pretty  confused. I t  was a 
wie time ago.

Mr. Arens. D id you know as a Communist a person by the name 
4 «(C.J.Meske?

r l h . Sorum. No. T hat is probably him, isn^ it? H is name was
(3tet,

Mr. Arens. C. J . and Chester may be the same one ?
Dr. Sorum. I  .don’t  really know. I  did know a Meske.
Mr. Ahens. Did you know as a Communist a person by the name of 

Ifibert Minor, M-i-n-o-r ?
Dr. Souum. Yes. He spoke down here on© time a t the Southwide, 
iltendcd a major Comirmnist meeting of Communist leaders in the 

loath at wliich H enry W inston, one of the top Communists, spoke, 
•d  Minor was one of the speakers. Minor spoke at the public part of 
i »  thing. He spoke down here a t a meeting about something tha t 
iwpened in Tennessee.
[I Mr. Arens. Did you know as a Communist a person by the name 

Robert, Bob, M artin ?
|l1)r Sorum. I  knew M artin very w e l l . I  did a lot of party  work 
lilhhim.

Mr. Arens. Did you know him as a Communist ?
^I)r. Sorum. As a Communist. We worked together, not in the 
pwchcs exactly, but as to extracurricular work, you m ight say.
® Mr. Arens. W hat type of extracurricular work?

Dr. Sorum. Sometimes I  would go along with him to help out. He 
iiat to Mobile one time to some kind of union situation tha t was

^ there. They were try ing to win back the NMIJ after the
■ forces had taken over. I  helped out on things like that.

rMr. Arens. D id you know a Communist by the name of H unter 
P«I1?

Dr. Sorum. I  thought I  did until I  saw his picture. I  remember 
•ring his name many times and I  still think I  know him,
Hr, Arens. But you are doubtful about it?
Dr. Sorum. I  know he is a Communist because I  was told tha t 

ill was pretty important. They mentioned tha t he was a bright
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young fellow around. A t the time he was coming into prominena 
I  was in a position of lessening my activities, breaking away and mjj 
lost interest in the party. I  was considered a hostile element, andlj 
was being isolated.

Mr. Arens. Did you know a person by the name of N at Ross as» 
Communist?

Dr. Sorum. Very well.
what capacity ?
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£r. Sorum. I  couldn’t  swear to that.
a 5-esfc w© take

Jirie f  ¥V1W1 ult5aPPr〇v a io i the committee.

K e f c / ^ 6 memberS Present ： ^ e s e n t a t i v e s  Willis, Moulder, and 

P r o c S r .  S eV sUbc〇 mmittee wil1 come to order.Mr： A iJ ns： In  what capacity? 」 J
Dr. Sokum. He was southern director o f the party and one of Mr. Arens. Doctor., we had n 以 咖 .a , .

top Communists in the United States. |  wked you. I  will ask vou now if  we
Mr. Arens. D id you know as a Communist a person by the namerf [ which y〇u would like to lav before an7 itei»s of information

Ernest E-r-n-e-s-t/Scott, S-c-o-t-t? ^  m a/not h a v ^ t o o ^ a t & ^ m r  C〇 mmifctee d e e m in g  which
Dr. Sorum. Yes, I  knew Ernest Scott. [ Dr. Sorum. I t  would be real1 v h« t ,
Mr. Arens. In  what capacity? [ of them somewhere else than siftino- nn 7* ^ ^ ® easle r ^ m k
Dr. Sorum. He was one of the people in  the transport work® ： « a〇tly what to say about it  excent tfv iT l in  ̂  know

union, and also the first open Communist meeting I  went to was* it this time that, aUhough I  can^sav  thaf1? K ^ 〇Uld 
movie called Lenin in 1918, or something, and Scott gave some kd «T erallitisthebestth in /andI^< fh  t ^  1 1  k  bemg here, 1 thlnk 
of talk  about our glorious leader, or something like that. I  remembe | ： Mr. Arens. D o you feel ffood now tlnf- vnn 
Scott was one of the first Communists I  ever saw in publk.  ̂ b Dr. Sorum. I  r d X  d o n & T h t m t  H  ? ,

Mr. Arens. Did you know as a Communist a person by the named ron tlmt other people who have donb?7nLnf u  -1 1° lon^

^ „ k h e b r〇k e f r〇m tlle p a rty . X t h i n ^ a y ^

趨 ^ ^

Dr. Sorum. Yes, I  do.
Mr. Arens.' D id you know a person as a Communist by the name«

Raymond Tillman ?
Dr. S o r u m . He was one of the very top leaders, top Negro Oomra 

nists in the area. The last I  heard of him he had gone to Chicag^ L 〇ukum. i  mmir so* yes. A
take over one of the important elements of the party, Sout碑セ (J |ゾ【r. Arf測 . Mr. ChairiAム  i  respect加  ,cago. This is gossip. I  understand he grew to be pret^r biff in 6 ptstnfT interrogation of this w iS s s  ^  suggest that will conclude 

He WaS an outstandin^ intellectual leade^  a i0̂  JO}̂  made th a t last obser

A t 以： は锪 z
診..Hr. Sorum. f e s .

， 終  一 sed
P'NTQ TVf” ■ n t n  m  *¥"   it* i ̂  _

person. ,
Mr. Arens. D id you know as a Communist a  person by the

of Leon Weiner?
Dr. Sorum. Wei]

nists here tlirougli most of my time. ±le was tne one m at reanj under the law. This is probably the

マ S f  心 - 寒 ! ㈣ 說 念 铯 は

as a Communist, Irvm g Goff? . ^  the committee—and incidentallv membpr«?
Dr. So而m . Yes，Goft. I  don’t  know where lie is now or a町 ぎ  I'ft lmve been on the committed - ば

But Goff was here. W einer has been expelled from the party «f U  the snmo experience-our task is to R a f t e r  t L  n m h lJ^ 〇 T  hey 
Goff had been pu t on controlled tasks and sent out of the area, arwi Ptoism and to follow the clues wherever they mnv FJn̂ Th °1001?- 
the time I  was getting out of the party, too, to the best of my kn^ p 〇r unions, professions, schools, religions d ,i het^ er ln
edge. I  would not want to swear to that, but my understanding is6i Nrer. We have had the task of calfing lawversTo * /  Em a
W einer was being kicked out of the party. Now you had to fnn.p fl-»〇 rm__エ— •，.stand many

Mr. Arens. Did you know as a Communist a person by the naKMI P «
Inez W right?

Dr. Sorum. I  believe that is Joe W righfs wife.
Mr. Arens. D id you know her as a Communist?

 ̂ YoT m T S

^d, t〇i w4 t dt ^  t n uX ance your testim〇 nyj 〇 r
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I  know you feel better about it, and I  really think tha t you han 
made a tremendous contribution, more than  you and many peopli 
believe.

W here else and how else can we find material w ith which to ketf 
011 revising the loopholes in the law and conceiving new laws? Al 
communism changes from time to time how else can we get a t it exce|< 
from people who, particularly you, have gone through the experiemt
and have fought it out and tliouglit it  out and liave come to the cofr
elusion tha t it is wrong. > ,

I  think w© owe it to say to you publicly and openly that you hti 
a challenging decision to make and you made the righ t aecisi(*r- 
and I  think you made a contribution to your Government. For 〇»
I  certainly want to compliment you.

General Kearney ? . .
Mr. K e a r n e y . I  don’t  think, there is any thing I  can add, Mr. Chair

man, to the very fine statement th a t you made. I  do want the doct« 
to understand th a t not only the chairman but I , as an individni 
member of this committee, appreciate your coming here and yo® 
forthrightness in your testimony here this afternoon. You certainly 
have rendered a splendid contribiation to your country. For twl 
we admire you. : . . '

As the chairman said, it is a rather difficult job for you to come od 
and tell the truth. A fter all, in the end the tru th  always comes oi 
on top. We have no fear of what is going to happen to this countr 
in the future. So long as there is this committee of tlie Congress (f 
the United States we are going to do everything we can to bring b 
light these people who seek to overthrow our representative form « 
government.

Again let me personally thank you, Doctor.
Mr. Willis. Mr. Moulder. . .
Mr. Moulder. I  wish to express to tlie doctor my appreciation as 

member of the committee for the honest and sincere testimony whic 
you have given before the committee. .

Mr. Willis. I  think it should be noted that the operations of th»
committee are purely and wholly bipartisan. We make a report It 
Congress every year, and the continuation of our life as a committ# 
is at stake. Ju st a few days ago the Congress considered the appij 
priation for continuation of the committee. Our purse strings codi 
have been cut. Not a single Member of Congress was oppose 
There was not one single dissenting vote to the proposition that it I 
essential that this study be pursued and be continued.

I  think, too, you are far better off to have done what you h*n 
done than to have f?one the other way. F or instance, Ted Meam 
T hat man is not kidding anyone. I  am .willing to accept his wqrd tW 
he is not a Communist, but he can5t  kid me that lie doesn^ know * 
volume of thingSj such as you do, tha t would be valuable to fill m l» 
loopholes in our i n f o r m a t i o n . . . ,

I f  there are no further questions or comments, the witness will R| 
excused#

In  concluding the hearing of the subcommittee in New Orlean^l 
should like to make a few pertinent observations.

F irst, these hearings have not only contributed to the overall pictci 
which the committee is developing in the various areas of our county 
but they have also revealed quite pointedly the existence of sev〇|
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loopholes in existing law, particularly with reference to the legislation 
bow on the statute books designed to cope with the flood of Com- 
nunist propaganda entering our shores.

Our subcommittee will take baick to W ashington for deliberation 
ind consideration not only the many suggestions which have been 
«ade for improvement of the Foreign Agents Registration Act, but 
fikewise abundant factual material indicating the necessity for such 
feiprovement.

It is to be noted tha t this committee has been responsible for much 
•f the legislation now on the statute books which arm our Govern- 
®ent with weapons to fight the menace of communism. Among this 
legislation are the Internal Security Act, the Communist Control 
Act, the Imm unity Act, and numerous amendments to various pro- 
fbions of our Criminal Code.

The Communist conspiracy is constantly devising new techniques 
to escape detection in its many ramifications. O ur task is to relent- 
fcssly ferret out Communists, to identify their activities, and to con- 
lUntly revise the laws of this country to meet the ever changing forms 
if the conspiracy.

The second principal accomplishment of the hearings here in New 
Orleans has been to reveal to the American people the ever-present 
Aenace of the conspiracy. No longer does the Communist Party  
aerate openly. The time has long since passed for the Communist 
Pirty to consist merely of starry-eyed idealists or intellectual stu­
dents. Testimony which we have heard here in New Orleans is a 
wninder of the stark fact that there are now operating on American 
toil trained hard-core agents of a world conspiracy.

In the face of this situation the American people must be con- 
<*ntly on the alert. The cold, hard  fact is that the Soviet con- 
ipiracy is in a deadly war with the free world and the target is the 
United States of America. This is a total war, a war of intrigue, 
I war of stealth, and a war which we cannot afford to lose.

Long ago it was proclaimed that eternal vigilance is the price of 
Berty. This was never more true than it is today.

Now I  should like to pay special tribute of the committee to the 
local officials, to Judge J . Skelly W right who made this courtroom 
milable, to the marshal, to the press and television representatives, 
9A to all those who have cooperated with the committee in this

：■ In particular I  think we should single out Mr. Guy Bannister, the 
MBistant superintendent of the New Orleans Police Department. I  
4ink he started out as a police sergeant of the city of Monroe and 
：*rved on the F B I force for some 20 years, 3 years as a regular member 
ffid for some 17 years, longer I  think than any other man, as agent- 
iHhargo in this area in New Orleans.
i Sergeant Badeaux is particularly to be commended for his work 
a the subversive section of the department. I  think it was a fine 
4ing for the city of New Orleans to avail themselves of the talents 
ad experience of Guy Bannister and to employ this fine young man, 
Imjeant Badeaux.
I General?

K e a r n e y . Mr. Chairman, I  don5t think I  have anything further 
i>dd to the fine statement of yourself. I  feel, as you do, that Guy 
lumister and the sergeant have rendered to us great service in the
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2 days we have been in New Orleans. I  want particularly to co'nt^^jp 
the marshal and the deputy marshals for their courteous tr細 ^  
here and also to thank Judge Wright for the use of his 
..'工^ ay:’:say off theこrecord，' o兄:.op:the: .record，: 1 1:was;1❶okirt  ̂
judge's gavel here a few minutes ago, and when I  get back to 
mgton I intend to send him ,as a personal: gift from, myself and-'^^P 
the members of the committee a gavel that is made out of thew#' 
speaker^ rostrum prior to the building of the new House of RPTw f#  
sentatives.

Mr. Wii^is. Have you anything to add, Mr. Moulder? ： . Page
Mr. Mouuder. No ; except that I  concur in your splendid sta緩 .Wendell----------------------------：-------------------------- - 166,167

Mr. Chairman.- Also I wish to compliment you upon theVdignifflP»«n*Jane*. [ Bf e 0brinsky, Jane-}
and judicial manner in which you have presided during these hearinSm^^S ISinwf ~— ~ :‘  - Tq̂
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OUT! THOSE WERE THE ORDERS of UJ. S. House probers to­
day and deputy marshals Wallace Dows, and R. A. Todd are 
shown putting them into effect as they escort Lee Brown, who

— Photo by A n ih o n j Logreco

balked at questions, from the hearing at the Post Office Bldg*
Brown wa琴 identified as a Red by a witness.

Status
Dr. W illiam Sorum, 2261 

Providence, an admitted ex- 
Communist who broke with 
the party, today named two 
once-prominent New Orleans 
doctors as cell members here. 
He said they were Dr. Robert 
llodes, dismissed Tulane pro* 
fessor, and Dr. W illiam  Ob. 
rinsky, former pediatrician.

ARfHtJR EUGENI：, JR. TED MEANS

A New Orleans labor un-j 
ion official was thrown oufc 
of a congressional subcom-| 
mittee hearing here today： 
after he r e f u s e d  to tell 
whether or not he had been, 
a Communist. ；
. A n d '  another witness, a|
 ̂mechanic at Kaiser Aluminum 
in Chalmette, invoked the F ifth  
Amendment when questioned 

；abopt his Communist affiliations.
Both wefe branded as Com­

munists by Arthur Eugene, Jr” 
a New Orleans Negro who has 
been serving as an FBI ^coun* 
terspy,，usince defecting from the 
Communist Party several years 
ago. .

The union official is Lee 
Brown, Negro, of 2017 Jackson 
Ave., vice president of the 
New Orleans local of the In ­
ternational Longshoreman’s 
and Warehousemen’s Union, 

West Coast ou tfit) / 1 
Because of his refusal to an­

swer questions put to him by the 
committee，he is threatened with 
contempt of Congress proceed­
ings which Rep. Bernard W. 
Kearney (R-NY) a committee

Reds Use
Bills As
Passports

Arthur Eugene, Jr., today told^_______________
a Congressional committee howj member, said he would initiate 
Communists used dollar bills as (See HEARING, P g .16, C ol.1)
“ passports”  to identify themん ン ，一—  ........  ........ ..一
selves.

Himself a former Communist, |
Eugene once transferred from a 
New Orleans Communist Party 
grouD to one in San Francisco.

He said a Communist here 
mailed the serial number of a 
dollar b ill to San Francisco 
party members. When he got 
there Eugene said, he presented 
the dollar b ill to identify him­
self.

IN  SAN FRANCISCO, Eugene 
said, he knew Harry Bridges, 
head of the ILWU. A committee 
lawyer asked Eugene ,(Were you 
his bodyguard?”

Not exactly," Eugene said,
**1 guarded the records at night ' 
(See $1 B IL L ^ ffc A  >
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^•to soon as I  get b a ^ /to  Wasli 
ingfo ii./ ..:n4 键 逐 '
' iS A R N E Y  S:K  E ttl
cojrti’niittee、chainnai^_dwitt- y i l ’ 
l l^ o f  St. M artinville； to eject 
Browni from the room after he 
persistently refused to answer 
eそen such. elementary .questions 

■ah.f*Are you Sn Am.erican?’’：，..
Kearney called him a J,nlost 

aiarogant witness . ^ . **
；S Ted Means, of 3341 Spain, 
Invoked the F ifth  Amendment 
t?be& chief counsel Richard 
Sirens asked him ti f  he had 
^ver been or was now a Com* 
nmnist. ：-；：
He said he was afraid he 

m ight be cited for perjury i f  he 
answered.

A psychiatrist, Dr. W illiam  
Sorum of New Orleans, after 
the noon recess said he had 
belonged to the Communist 
Party and to the Louisiana Pro­
gressive Educational . A  s s.n”  
which he described as being 
the '•equivalent^ of the Com­
munist Party at one time. And 
Sorum testUied that he knew 
Means a sa Communist.

The hearings t o d a y  were 
stormy as compared to yester* 
day*s mor^ formal questioning 
of ,ffriendly,> witnesses.

’黷 拿 *
SHORTLY AFTER B r o w n

when he took jobs a$ a ware­
houseman.：'； . ：•:：- 

This； became ； obvious,; .when 
Arens introduced i 〇 u r  docu-r 
ments bekrlng Bro^n*s signa­
ture. Two] of the^i documents 
were non-Compiuuist affidavits 
Brown allegedly had signed on 
employment forms. One other 
was an affidavit that a ll union 
officials must sign, under the 
Taft.Hartley law.”

W IL tlS  ORDERED Brown to 
answer, but again Brown refused 
to $ay anything*

'He.’ also . declined. tocom-  
ment on a Communist Party 
statement which Arens said 
was run o ff： on ' the mimeo­
graph machine at ILW U head* 
quarters in  New York. ’
Nor would Brown say whether 

he jiad sponsored  ̂Wallace Tay 
lor youth ra lly  in  New Orleans 
And whether he had signed a 
lettier on which the Gominunist 
Daily Worker based a story te ll­
ing how people were protesting 
against the tria l of the 12 Com­
munists in  New York.

Arens referred to these Com­
munists as ^traitors to the na- 
tion•”

ARENS THEN began showing 
the witness documents f r o m  
which he read the words "A t­
tack on the Ruling Classes . , ,  
>Wall Street Imperialists.”  And 
asked Brown if  he r. cognized
these as reproduction of docu，
ments run o ff at the New Or-& (暴暴**-愿 * *•暴 v

took the stand there were ire- leans headquarters of the ILW u..._ 一. j ' — 一一 ▲ t 座迦▲崖 ■美̂km a 一 a « 0 a 4 n.quent sharp clashes between the 
labor, leader and committee 
members.

Brown balked more than a 
scor6 of times and refused to 
answer any questions other than 
eaying he was bom in  1921. 
A fte r that, in  a calm voice, he 
said he wanted to make a state­
ment to the committee under 
tiie  F irst Amendment guaran­
teeing freedom of speedi.

Eep. Kearney interrupted: 
“ Ydu’re ’ here to answer 

- questions. 'Dpn’t  give us 丨
speech.**
Brown then refused to  say 

where he was employed or even 
that he was a vice president of 
the union local.

Chairman W illis then ex 
plained to Brown that he could 
invoke the F ifth  Amendment if  
3ie thought his answers would 
incriminate him

BROWN* in a louder voice, 
shouted back, 4,I  want the p riv i­
lege of making a statementH 

W illis warned him, 4<The 
consequences of your refusal 
to answer may be contempt 
proceedings.1*
Brown refused to say whether 

or not he was a member of the 
Communist Party or a Commu­
n is t
' In  answer to a direct question,

' ̂ 'Are you a Communist?M Brown 
again insisted on making & state­
ment.

拿 寧 拿
REP* KEARNEY T O L D  

Broym, “ You’re not icarin容 this 
committee . . .,f •

Brown shouted back: .<4You 
don’t frighten me, e ithcrl”

Rep. K印rney then asked Chair， 
man W illis to call a U. S- mar­
shal and escort Brown from the 
hearing room.

However^ the questioning 
continued. And counsel Arens 
asked Brown i f  lie  would sign 
a federal pay voucher lo r his 
fees as a subpenacd witness* 
Brown again refused^ saying 
ul  want to make a state- 
职  nt-， !’’ 4

I t  was apparent" that Arens 
wanted Brown9s signature to 
compare i t  w ith nan-Communist 
affidavits Brown had signed

Brown again refused to an­
swer . . . ^unti l  I  make my
statement， ，^  iArens then suggested that an­
other witness be called to the 
stand. ノ

A rthur Eugene, Jr^ was 
called. He identified himself 
as a former member of the 
Commiudst Party from  1948 
u n t i l1956 and said that he 
had been working f-i* FBI 
during the last few years*
Brown remained seated iw the 

witness dhair while Eugene was 
being sworn. And Eugene sat 
in  another to Brown’s le ft.

Arens asked Eugene: “ Did 
you knov? tee Brown as a Com* 
munist?”

“ Yes I  did,”  Eugene said* 
“ Do you see him in  the court- 

room?”
1 do»”

^Then look him in  the eye and 
point him out to the commit­
tee

KEARNEY 11BEN SAID: v 
**As soon as we can get-to­

gether, I  shall certainly move 
fo r st contempt citation against 
youi the most arrogant w it- 
ness • • •’’

Brown interrupted Kearney, 
however, and w ith  shouting de­
fiance yelled back • • •

>That don’t  w o r r y  me a 
こ:iwt-」 . ”

Shortly afterwards, "however,. 
Brown told the committee that 
he had referred to both the 
[F irst and Fifth Amendments 
'earlier. - ♦拿  •
> HE WAS AGAIN asked his 
occupation and refused to an­
swer, and Chairman W illis  sug­
gested that perhaps he was ap- 
prehenstive that the question 
might subject him  to crim inal 
prosecution and added:

“I don’t think you have in­
voked the Fiitli Amendment
but you do want to, the ques­
tion is a test of whether your 
refusal to answer is based on a 
plea of apprehension.
! °Do you believe that by an* 

swerinS the q u e s t i o n  you 
would so subject (to prosecu* 
tion) yourself?,>

/• I refuse to answer,w Brown

Hep. Kearney, visibly red­
dened and angered by Brownfs 
attitude, again suggested to 
Chairman W illis that the U. S. 
marshal be asked to excuse 
Brown from the witness chair.

^'There^ no use wasting any 
more timQ with him,1* he said.* * *

W ILLIS THEN TOLD Brown 
that since 'Eugene had accused 
him of being a Communist, he, 
as:9 .red-blooded American, bad 
the right to standi up and deny

Brown mumbled something, 
indicating that he s till refused i 
to answer.

W illis then instructed the 
marshal: •
> M£SC〇r t  the witness from 
, the roonif^ he said, MaAd keep 
hint out of the room through­
out the hettrings.**
U. S. marshals Wallace Dows 

and Rudolph Todd then flanked] 
Brown , ana escorted him  fro ir 
the roorn. , A

He did not leave the builds 
but remained seated on a ^

Dramatically and w i t h  i 
sweeping gesture, Eugene point 
ed his righ t hand at Brown and 
in a loud, clear voice said: 

'•Thafs him righ t there!'* 
Kearney asked Eugene i f  he 

was referring to Brown, to make 
the record clear.

Eugene said, “That’s correct.”
拿. . * • ' *

ARENS THEN told Brown to
lo t*  i t  Eugene, “ look him in
the eye,M and then te li，the com­
mittee whether he (Brown) was 
a Communist or not.

Brown said emphatically: 
ul  s till refuse, u p til I  male I 

my statement, regardless.** .
Brown was then asked i f  hej 

was an American.  ̂ I
*4I  refuse to  answer,̂  he said. 

.'.“ Aren’t, you proud to be an 
American?”  a committee, mem­
ber asked him.

“ I  refuse.to answer,”  he said
stubbornly. , , ,

**1 notice you haven't invoked 
the F  i  f  t  l i  Amendment,Rep. 
Kearney said.

MI  refuse to answer, Brown 
answered, sullenly.



a corridor Just outside the 
sicpurtroom.
].-yThe witness, Eugene, then on 
.加 estipnmg, by，:Arens〆 named a 
i number of persons as having 
been connected ~wlth' the Com­
munist Party in New Orleans 
during the period he was a Com­
munist fo r the FBI.

He named Brown, Judy Jen- 
/|kins，、\vho:he said'was a dis- 
f  pateher: for. the National Mari- 
timc Unioh, and Hunter Pitts 
O ^e ll, who was a •'running w it­
ness" before the Senate's In­
ternal Security Subcommittee 
which held hearings here last 
y ea r . , ;

* * *
IT  WAS at O'Deirs home that 

police officers reportedly found 
a quantity of Communist litera­
ture prior to last year's hearing, 
according to Sgt. Hubert Ba- 
deaux, an agent for the police 
intelligent division on Commu­
nism, who testified at the Sen­
ate hearings as well as yester- 

! day’s house session..
Among other persons iden­

tified  by Eugene as Commu­
nists- here were Robert Mar- 
tin , who Eugene said was last 
known to be in  Philadelphia; 
Irving Goff and Tom Mason, 
now reported in  San Fran> 
cisco; Leo Boekbiiider, whom 
Eugene said is no longer a 
party member; Herbert Har­
ris, s till here but <Jwh〇 le ft 
the party some time ago,”  
Harold Fort and V e r n o n  
Brown.
Eugene said there were many 

others but ^seam^n come and 
go”  and after they are seen at 
one meeting they may not be 
seen again.

Eugene said he also knew Ted 
Means, who followed him as a 
witness, “ to be definitely a、Com- 
m unist. He said Means s till is 
in  New Orleans.

Eugene saia He was active in 
the Progressive Party in New 
Orleans in 1948 and estimated

that this party had 1000 mem­
bers, including m a n y  Com­
munists. He then said he knew 
a Calhoun Phifer as a Com­
munist and also listed Mary Bor­
ders and the late Andrew 
“ Steve”  Nelson as Coramuniste.

PHIFER TESTIFIED at the 
Senate hearing here. Nelson 
last year was sentenced to five 
years m,prison for falsely swear­
ing he was not affiliated with 
the Communist Party in  1952 
and 1953. He died just recently 
before he could begin serving 
his sentence. /

Epgehe said he was a mem­
ber of the National Maritime 
Union from 1942 to 1948 but 
was k icked  outM fo r Com­
munist activities. He then 
joined the Marine Cooks and 
Stewards union at the instruc* 
tions of the C〇mmui|ist Party.
He stated the C o i p m u n i s t  

Party “ had control”  of tlie  lat­
ter’s national union and “ we 
were instructed to get inw  v 

Eugene said he belonged u  
the seamen's group within th i 
Communist Party and attended 
a meeting here in 1949 When the 
Communist Party instructed him 
and other Communists to sign 
Taft-Hartley Law affidavits say* 
ing they were not Communists 
even though they actually were.

He said he was Instructed to 
take no active part and that the 
Communist Party then was-“ g<J> 
ing underground/ 1 

* ■ * •
EUGENE THEN NAMED an- 

other man as being in the party 
with him. This was Harry Law­
rence.

He said he le ft New Orleans 
in 1949 and went to San Fran* 
cisco but returned here after he 
was screened' o ff a ship by the 
Coast Guard as a security risk 
in  Providence, R. 1., in 1951.

He said he came back here 
and contacted Nelson and be­
came active in  . the party

 ̂again. He earlier had related 
that he quit the party when
it announced opposition to

, Korean war.
, 4<I  had to choose between my 

own country and a foreign coun­
try/* he said. (,J broke com­
pletely with the party.'*♦ * 拿

AFI|ER HIS RETURN to New 
Orleans he said he was assigned 
to be a patrolman for the cooks，丨 
anq stewards， union. He ex­
plained a p a t r o l m a n  went 
aboard ships to argue grievances 
of the seamen.

Arens asked Eugene:.
4<In other words even though 

you were screened o ff you had 
access and could go aboard 
ships?”

“ i^ ia t’s correct.”
Eugene then named a W ini­

fred Feise, a reluctant witness 
during last year^ Senate sub­
committee hearings here and 
a Jim Harmon as Communists. 
He said Harmon was port 
agent fo r the Cooks  and 
Stewards Union here.
He also had known Harman 

m San Francisco.
Eugene testified that pamph­

lets and leaflets for Communists

the documents or admit they 
were run o ff in  ILWU headquar­
ters, earlier in  the hearing.

♦ 拿 * I
EUGENE A L S O  SAID the( 

Communists had access to th ^ 
addressograph machine in th^ 
ILWU offices. 丨

He said that for a mailing 
lis t the ILWU offices held files 
of people registered in various 
Communist-front activities such 
as the “ C ivil Rights Organiza­
tion.”

Under further questioning, 
Eugene said he re-entered the 
Communist Party at'the request

o f the FBI. He worked as an 
FBI agent w ithin the party 
from 1952 until 1956.

He did not emerge from 
the shadows of Communism 
until the latter part of last 
yearf when jhe came forth to 
testify against Nelson^ who 
was president of the New Or­
leans local of the ILWU. 
Eugene said he was employed 

by the Gulf Shipside Storage Co. 
And that, during ^ strike there, 
he was contacted by Nelson and 
asked to divert the attention of 
the striking members toward 
the ILWU, with hopes of getting 
them to join.

Hep. Kearney thanked Eugene 
(Continued on Page 24)

(Continued from Page ib)
at the end of his testimony and 
said:

"You are a credit to your 
race, Sir.

*'1 can see that the Communist 
[Party is not making much head- 
Ijway with Negroes in the U. S."

；：' THE NEXT WITNESS tailed 
■| by Aliens was Means, of 3341 

ic i〇 auu ieaueis io r (jommunists ^Pain« a mechanic at the Kaiser 
and Communist-front g r o u p  sl I Alummun? plant in Chalmette. 
were run o ff in the local office h Mea〇s i n v o k e d  the F ifth 
Of the ILWU. ：! Amendment and refused to say

Brown had refused to identify ?whether he was now a Commu- 
e documents or admit thev l nist .or ever had been a Com­

munist. He said he was afraid 
he might be c it〇(i later for per­
jury.

He had been identified by 
an earlier witness as<a Com-- 
muuist. Counsel Arens then 
asked if  the accuser, Eugene, 
had perjured himself when 
he claimed Means was a Com­
munist.
•'That's for the courts to de­

cide," Means replied. urm  not 
passing judgment on any man."

Arens then challenged: “ Why 
don't you stand up like a red- 
blooded man and say whether 
you are a Communist or not and 
help the government?"

" I assure you if  I had infor­
mation about any conspiracy, I 
would come and te ll you,” Means 
answered. “ A ll I know is that
I work for a living and live with 
my family and am a respected 
man in my community.

MEANS TESTIFIED he was 
international representative here 
of the Fur and Garment Work­
ers' Union from 1947 to 1951. 
His offices were located in Har­
vey, just across the river from 
New Orleans.

Arens then remarked that the 
C o m m u n i s t  Party had gone 
4<deep underground" and asked 
Means if  he knew any people 
who had been or are Commu-丨丨 
nists.

It  was here Means expressly; 
stated “ I decline to answer un-j 
der the F ifth  Amendment." And： 
again said he was afraid he I 
might be charged with perjury.I

本 * 本 j
REP. KEARNEY then retort- 

ed: • !
"Don't you know if you te llj 

the truth, you can't be charged 
with perjury?”

Means replied:
“ I don’t know that. I  don’t 

know anything about any con- 
spiracy.”
Rep. K e a r n e y ,  at another

point, accused Means,of “ strad- 
dling the fence."

Means answered, 'Tm  defend­
ing myself as best I can under 
the constitution.”
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Continued from Page 1

-Photo by The Times-Pipayune.
“THAT，S HIM RIGHT THERE,” declares Arthur Eugene Jr” prosecution witness, as he points
at Lee Brown, vice president of the International L〇i?gsh〇remen，s and Wareh刪 emeu’s lo ^ l,
during the House un-American activities subcommittee hearing Friday in New Orleans. The
dramatic moment occurred after Eugene, who said he worked 抑 叫  undercover age|it tor
the FBI while a member of the Communist party, said he knew Brown was a Communist.

Further Hearings Here 
Indicated in Red Probe

Quiz A djourns w ith 37, 
Nam ed as to m m ies

With the names of 37 persons 
in its files, disclosed in publit 
testimony Friday to have been も 
affiliated with the New Orleans 
Communist party in the years 
from 1945 to 1955, a sub-group 
of the House committee on un- 
American activities adjourned a 
two-day hearing late in the aftj 
ernoon..、

Congressman Edwin E. Wil­
lis, St. Martinville, chairman of
the subcommittee, indicated the__
possibility of further hearings in  ̂h e 
New Orleans, on the basis of

AT A GLANCE 
Lee Brovyn, Negrp vice- 

pr̂ sident of the Intprn^onal 
Warehouseftien̂  Union̂  in  
Orleans, refused to answer 
questions. Page 5.

Arthur Eugene Jr. testified 
about inner workings of the 
Communist party that he ob­
served as a member and FBI 
undercover man. Page 4.

Theodore Means, a mechan­
ic, ref use^ to answer a num­
ber of :qqestiQns put to him. 
Page 1 8 . : ,,

Dr. William Sorum identified 
a number 〇£ persons as having 
belonged to Commimist organi­
zations. Page 18.

testimony at the open bearing 
and information supplied to the 
committee in executive session, 
but said this would have to be 
determined at a meeting of the 
full committee of the House.

The names of local Commu­
nists, most of them made pub­
lic  for the firs t time, came 
from two former members of 
the New Orleans organization, II 
one of whom appeared as a jl 

surprise witness at the af ter - ) 
noon session.
Two other witnesses of the day 

were not so co-operative, and in 
the case' of Qne of them, Lee  ̂
Brown, Negro, vice-president

International Longshore- 
fnen  ̂ arid Warehousemen's un­
ion, chairman Willis said the 
full House committee would be 
!asked to cite Brown for con- 
it̂ mpt of the committee.
| Doesn t̂ Invoke Amendment 

Brown, first witness of the day, 
refused to answer any questions 
of the committee unless first al-
Continued on Pag© 3, Column 2

lowed to make a statement. He 
did not invoke the Fifth Amend­
ment, however, and after he had
persisted in his refusal through 
50 or more questions, chairman 
Willis requested United States 
deputy marshals to* escort him 
from Judge J.* Skelly Wrights 
courtroom, where the hearing 
was being conducted, “and keep
him out for the rest of the hear­
ing.0

The union official spept the 
rest of the day seated on 9 
bench in the corridor outside the 
hearing room.

Theodore Roosevelt “ Ted”  
Means, a mechanic at the 
Kaiser aluminum plant in Chal- 
mette and a member of the 
Aluminum Workers union, s^id 
he is not a Communist at the 
present time, and has not been 
a member • since he has been 
working lor Kaiser, tu t added 
this should not be construded 
as any admission that he had 
ever been a party member.

Means Mum; Immunity 
Possibility Is Cited

When pressed to say whether 
he had ever been a party mem­
ber, Means took refuge in the 
Fifth Amendment, ĉlaiming that 
he was fearful that any testi­
mony he might give might get 
him in trouble in later court pro， 
ceedings with a “Matusow-type” 
witness committing perjury 
against him.

Chairman Willis pointed to the 
recent law authorizing commit­
tees to r̂ant immunity to wit­
nesses, on orders from a federal 
judge, and asked Means if he 
would be willing to testify should 
the committee procure such an 
immunity order.

Means said the ordet,would 
be “ narrow and restricted”  
and the danger to him in fu­
ture “ wide as the horizon,”  

i but after chairman W illis as­
sured him that the order 
would give complete protec­
tion, he told the committee he 
would “ think it over.”
After the conclusion of the 

hearing,ン chairman Willis told- 
newspaper men the committee i 
and its staff would make a care- j 
ful study of the testimony of1 
Means to determine whether the 
witness had carried his reluc-丨 
tance to the point of <4recalci- 
trance.’’. 丨



The two co-operative witness­
es, former Communist members 
in New Orelans, were:

(1) Arthur Eugene Jr., Negro, 
2121 St. Anthony, who was in the 
top echelon of the Communist 
party from 1948 until he left in 
1951 because of ĥe party's oppo­
sition to the Korean war, and 
who rejoined at the request of 
the FBI to serve as ûndercov- 
丨er man’’ for the government.

The second phase of Eugene’s 
career as a Communist termi­
nated last year when the gov­
ernment used him as a surprise 
witness in the trial of Andrew 
Steve Nelson, ILWU president 
here, on charges of falsely 
swearing he was never a Com­
munist. Nelson died subsequent 
to his conviction on the perjury 
charge.
Psychiatrist Lists 
Professional Group

(2) — Dr. W illiam Sorum, New 
Orleans psychiatrist, high in 
Communist councils here from 
the time of joining the party in 
1945, but who after a few years 
was expelled “ after I  had really 
quit.”

Sorum told the committee that 
he had fallen from favor in the 
course of a couple of years, be­
cause of doubts that were arising 
in his mind and was no longer 
on the inside of operations.

“I was suspected of being a 
hostile element,0 he explained, 

n̂d was quietly being quaran­
tined by the members/y

Sorum not only named a 
large number of persons in his 
public testimony that he had 
known as Communists when a 
party member, but in an exe­
cutive session of the commit­
tee furnished additional names 
of members of the p̂rofession- 
al brancĥ  to which he had 
been assigned•

1 He had already testified to the 
Communist membership of Dr. 
Robert Hodes of Tulane univer­
sity 44who was fired from his 
.i〇b;,> Mrs. Jane Hodes; Dr. Wil­
liam Obrinsky, a pediatrician, 
“who may be in New York now,” 
and Obripsky’s wife, Dr. Jane 
Allen.

He told the committee, how­
ever, that many former mem­
bers of the professional branch 
have since turned against com­
munism and he would prefer to 
give their names in a private 

[session. He made the same stip­
ulation with respect to the 
names of eight or ten students 
whom he “might have recruit­
ed 」 into the party” , through the 
medium of student discussion 
groups.

Chairman Willis, at the con­
clusion of the public hearing, 
announced on behalf of himself 
and his associat9S In the in­
vestigation, Congressmen Ber­
nard W. Kearney, New York, 
and Morgan M. Moulder, Mis­
souri, that the hearings had ac- 
complishea two important ob­
jectives.

First of tjiese, he said, was 
the disclosure of serious loop­
holes in existing law, particular­
ly with reference to the legis­
lation designed to cope with the 
flood of Communist propaganda 
entering the country. The com­
mittee will take back to Wash­
ington jiot only concrete sugges- 
tions for closing the loopholes, 
but likewise abundant factual 
material indicating the ifeed for 
improvement.

The second accomplishment, 
said Willis, has been to em­
phasize to the American people 
the ever present menace of the 
Communist ’conspiracy.

Ĥard Core Agents 
of World Conspiracy1

4,Testimony which we have 
heard here in New Orleans,” 
said Willis, Vis a reminder of the 
stark fact that there are now 
operating on American soil 
trained ĥard core* agents of 
a world conspiracy. In the face 
of this situation the American 
people must be constantly alert.

4<The cold hard fact is that the 
Soviet conspiracy is in a deadly 
war with the free world and the 
target is the United States of 
America. This is a total war,； 
a war of intrigue, a war ofj 
stealth and a war which we can­
not afford to lose/N

Two dramatic encounters fea-| 
丨tured the day’s proceedings.
I Brown indicated his recalci-： 
[trance at the start by failing to 
丨respond when sworn in, although 
he did raise his right hand. j

As he was seating himself 
Chairman Willis told him to 
stand again.

“You haven’t , answered th〇
question whether you will tell the 
truth/1 said the chairman. 、

Oath Is Repeated/
Witness Grunts

The oath was repeated, and 
Brown responded with a grunt, 
which was accepted by the com­
mittee chairman.

After giving his name and ad­
dress, the witness was asked to 
briefly sketch his education.

“I don’t think this committee 
or any—M be began, and Kearney! 
cut in. ,

4tI suggest you answer the 
question and not make a 
speech,” said Kearney.

At the request of committee 
counsel Richard Arens, Chair-； 
man Willis ordered Brown to 
answer.

“I want to make a statement 
before I answer any ques­
tions/9 the witness replied.

‘‘An# attempt on ypur part,” 
Willis repoined, uto evade the 
question or make a speech is 
out of order•”

UI still ask the privilege of 
the First Amendment to make 
a statement,” Brown insisted.

-- The witness continued to main­
tain his attitude when shown 
four documents and asked to 
identify his signature on them.

Witness Thrown 
Out of Hearing

4 This is the most arrogant, de­
fiant witness I have seen befor̂  
the committee,” Kearney pro 
tested. 4<He has thp commie lin< 
in everything he says. I suggesj 
he be escorted from the room.’’ ！

After Arens had put another 
half dozen questions with similax 
results, Willis adopted the sug­
gestion.

In contrast with previous hear­
ings, at which shouting, scream) 
ing, struggling witnesses haq 
been bodily ejected from a hear-i 
ing room packed with Commu{ 
nist sympathizers, Brown roŝ  
and docilely shambled down tĥ  
aisle ahead of the deputy man 
shals, as a scant score of spec­
tators looked on in stony silence.

Means was also confronted 
with a surprise witness in simi­
lar fashion at the afternoon 
session, after persistently re­
sorting to the Fifth Amend­
ment when asked concerning 
past relationships, if n̂y, with 
the Communist party and its 
activities.

' After telling the committee he 
hâ  been employed at the Kaiser 
plant for the past four years, he 
was asked if at a trial before his 
union recently he had denied 
having ever been a Communist. 
The witness said he had either 
denied it or had refused to dis­
cuss it, he couldn̂  recall which.

| He was then shown a letter­
head of the ^Provisional Trades 
Union Committee for th6 Repeal 
of the Smith act,*> the anti-Com- 
niunist act under which the 11 
top Communist leaders national­
ly have been convicted for con­
spiracy to overthrow the govern- 
ment by violence, and was asked 
if he was the ‘‘Ted Means” 
whose name appeared among 
those on the letterhead.

He replied that he was an or­
ganizer for the Fur and Leather 
Workers Union in New Orleans 
from 1947 to 1951, and that the 
union was opposed to the Smith 
act.

“ Did you ever resign as a 
technical member of the .Com- 
munist party ? " , 1VT e ^ n. s !t was

*1 refuse to
Fi f t h Amen中n鄕 ”ご 私

Did you eWr. resign
party member

affidavits, and Communist c ircu-de4̂ r0,^n * + j - J - W -
lars turned out on the mimeo- fe l in e  to 
graph in Brown’s union office..
Finally Arens told the commit­
tee:

"'In the presence of this w it­
ness I wish to call another/J 

Eugene came In, was sworn, 
and took the chair next to 
Brown. Asked iif as a member 
of the Coimnunist party from 
1948 to 1956 he had known a 
Lee Brown as a Communist, 
the witness pointed to Brown 
and said. ■

“ Yes, that’s him rig lit here.’ ’
、Arens then invited Brown to,
100k his accuser “ in the eye”  
and te ll the committee whether 
or not Eugene had perjured him­
self in calling Brown a Commu­
nist. Th« witness, h o w e v e r ,  
averted his gaze and repeated 
-he would answer no questions 
until given an opportunity tq 
make & statement.



Means.
The witness said he would 

admit having attended a 
at 1225 Daupaine »t. in Novem- 
ber, 1946, to celebrate the 29th 
anniversary of the S o v i e t  
Union, ^3ince i t  is a matter 
of public record.,>
He explained that police raid­

ed the party and that he was ar­
rested and charged with disturb- 
ing the peace, but said he was 
acquitted in a court trial.

Asked if he knew a Dr. Wil- 
|liam Sorum, the witness replied:
| “I，ve seen him at meetings of 
I the Civil Rights Congress and 
,thê Wallace for Pr e s i d e n t  
;Rally，” ン

MAny others.?*1
| “I don’t おnoW. I don’t recall 
丨 any.”

Dr/ Sorum was called and 
sworn, with Means still in the 
witness chair, Dr. Sorum said 
he .was a member of the Louisi 
ana Progressive Education Asso­
ciation at the time of the Duclos 
letter in 1946, and when the 
Communist party was reorgan 
ized he joined the local branch 
at its re-inceptipn. Later he was 
expelled from the party after 
having ceased participation in 
its activities.

As^ed if  he knew Ted Means 
as ajfc；member of the Gommu^ 
nlst party, the,witness replied: 

“ Yes, t  h i  s is M r . ' Means 
right here.”

Turning to Means Arens 
then said: 〆

^You have just heard the 
•testimony of the witness，Was 
he lying or telling the tr^ith?,>
‘T have seen him at the ĉ rgani 

zatiop metings 1' mentioned but 
can’t r—call any Others.”
VHe is the second̂  witness to- 

% Chariman Willis inter­
posed, <4who without either evad­
ing or hedging has identified you 
as a o f  the party. Did 
thĝ e two witnesses tell -the 
/E?utl>or are they ]ying?,f

**1 am not hedging/' Jean's 
protested. 4
Believeŝ MgartS h~—  ‘ 
Not in Party Now

Asked by Ĉhairman Willis 
to further elaborate on his state­
ment that Means had been a 
Communist, Dr. Sorum said he 
didn̂ t recall s ee i ng  him at a 
party meetiijg, but that Me had 
met him frequently in the Com­
munist he a dqua r t e r s  in 
Soom 417, Godchaux buiiding, 
and had discussed party doc- 
trine arid procedyres ŵ th him.
' ‘ ‘1 am 100 per cent con­
vinced he is not in the party 
n〇w ^  IftW Dr. Sorum, 4<or un­
der party ' discipline, and I 
wish to hell he would say so,
I talked with him before he 
caine in ’細 V asked him to co­
operate with th© committee.” 
Meanŝ  had been labeled as a 

Communist by Eugene at the 
morning session, with particur 
lar reference to a irieeting pf 
party leaders to、 discuss the 
Taft-Hartley act, requiring union 
officials to sign an - anti-Com- 

affidavit.
Atf this meeting, according 

to Kugeiie, Communists who/

were union officials were in* 
structed to go ahead and sig îi 
the affidavits and thereafter 
not to take any part in the 
such as passing out leaflets 
such as passing out letflets 
and drumming up attendance 
for public meetings.
Those present, he said, m ad­

dition to himself, were Nelson
Lee Brown, H u n t e r O’Dell 
Means and Ernest Scott.

“W注s Harry Lawrence there?’ 
Arens had inquired. 、

“Oh, yes, he chaired the meet， 
in g ,

Eugene testified he joined the 
Communist party after leaving 
the California Labor school, where 
he attended the 10th and 11th 
grades- Main subjects taught, he 
said, were p̂arliamentary proce­
dure, how to conduct meetings, 
and how to speak so as to gain 
the attention of people. The Com­
munist Manifesto was one of the 
documents read at the school.

becky* patrolman for the cooks 
and stewards union, Joe Johnson, 
James Wright, Raymond Craw­
ford, Sandra Gladstein, Herman, 
whom he. also knew as a party 
riiember in New Orleans, and 
Neah Becker, port agent for the 
union.
Commy Propaganda 
Against Korean War

Says Reds Ruled 
Progressives ^

In New Orleans, 
came a party membe#  ̂_ ち 嫌  
was assigned to S
branch. Other branches ^t^ea  
the professional and neighnornbiad 
groups. The organizatioii 
strong in New Orleans at ^waf 
time* he said, but by 1953, while 
still active locally, “the party, had 
gone so far underground it -was 
hard to find the members.”

One of his first party assign 
merits was running of| leaflets 
and organizing members for the 
Progressive party movement 
which had about 1000 members in 
New Orleans. This work was done 
at the longshoremeift hall.

T̂ e Progressive party move 
ment here was definitely con 
trolled by the Communists, Eu­
gene testified, and later the mem 
bership list, and that of the lbcal 
Civil Rights Congress and similar 
organizations were used as a 
mkilirig list for Communist prop­
aganda.

After having been a member of 
the National Maritime Union from 
1942 to 1948, Eugene testified, he 
was “kicked out” becausê  pĵ jhis 
Communist affiliation, 'along, with 
Harris, Forte, Scott and l̂ apks» 
and all of them transferred 成 辦  
National Union * of Marine 
and Stewards, controlled 
Communist party.
ノ‘The party instructed us tovgo 

over to the cooks and stewalr(Jg 
union,” said Eugene, “and 鞭

tinue active in the seamen* s 
of the party in New Orleans  ̂

Work was scarce on the Ivew 
Orleans waterfront in 1949 rpe- 
cause of a strike, the witness 
tinued, and he went to CaliforM̂  
He was given a dollar bill by 
tyT officials, who sent the se|ta| 
number of the bill ahead of 
and when he presented the bil̂ |6 
the.. Communist organizatior) 
SanVFranciscp it - 
as a party member, and hq 
assigned to the Seamen̂  branch 
in San Francisco. r V /  

Ernest Fox was his first con­
tact in San Francisco, and other 
active Communists he met in the 
sear̂ en̂  branclj were Harry Nie-

Shortly after arriving in San 
Francisco, Eugene testified, he 
lined up with the ILWU Bridges 
defense comtnittee, serving as a 
publicity man and as guard for 
the union records used in the tri­
al. Afterwards he shipped out on 
the Lurline, a Matson Steamship 
Company ' luxury liner sailing 
from Los Angeles and San Fran­
cisco to Honolulu, serving the
Commuiiist party as an “educa­
tional director.’’ He explained: 

<4The party heads would tell me 
what the , jp^ediate objectives 
were, f 4期 む  嘲 would explain 
them to members, at meetings 
鲍 | 麵 抑 y脉 が arriving at

もきザrm ’善1)■が，i i . . ’
0始 ĉtives，, he said,

was to oppose the Korean & 
The Communist party/1 said 

Eugene, 14was definitely apposed 
to action ip Korea. That̂  when 
we kind of dissolved. It came ̂ to 
a point where a guy had to d6o6se 
between the government and the 
Communist party.”

After quitting the\party, Eu­
gene said, he went to Portland 
and sailed on vessels，なgm、 
there. He was visited by Com*; 
munist leaders, but did not at4
tend any meetigns. Finallyc he
was screened from a vessel by 
the Coast Guard at Providence, 
R. 1., in 1951, and returnqd̂ to 
New Orleans. At this time Eu­
gene was enlisted by the FBIr̂ s 
an undercover. agent, snd 〇> are- 
joined the party in New Orleans#



Labor Boss 
Ordered 
From Room

Two witnesses d e f i e d  
congressional investigators 
here today and one was or­
dered f r o m  the hearing 
room after being identified 
as a Comnjunist by a for­
mer party member who did 
undercover work for tbfe 
PBL •

Lee Brown, 2017 Jackson, vice- 
president of the International 
Longshoremen and Warehouse­
men's local, refused to answer 
more than 50 questions put to 
him by the House un-American 
activities subcomrriittee and was 
told to leave the hearing room 
in federal district, court.

Theodore Means, 3341 Spain, a 
mechanic for Kaiser Aluminum' 
and Chemical Company, denied 
he is now a member of the 
Communist party but would not 
answer questions about whether 
he belonged to the party in the 
past. !

The subcommittee hearing re­
cessed at noon and resumed at 
2 p. m., calling Means as its 
first afternoon witness. Today 
is the second day of hearings 
into Red activity in the New 
Orleans area. .

Brown, after telling his name 
and address, refused to answer 
the ôther questions put to him. 
by the committee and later said 
he was invoking the First and 
Fifth amendments to the Consti­
tution as protection.

Rep. Bernard Kearney of New 
York, committee member, caJJed 
Brown “one of the most ar­
rogant witnesses to ever appear 
before this committee.”
•Will Not Answer1 /

As each question was put .to 
him, Brown kept repeating:

Chairman, I hoped I had 
made it clear that I will not 
answer any questions until I am； 
permitted to make a statement.” 

He refused to say whether he 
is or was a Communist party 
member, refused to give his oc­
cupation, would not identify 
document after document placed 
before him.

Among these were letters wnit- 
ten to editors, signed with 
Brown’s name, a reproduction of 
the Daily Worker, Communist 
organ, a document bearing the 
fiame of the state committee of 
the Louisiana Communist party, 
and affidavits in which Brown's 
signature was put to statements 
that he was not a Communist.

The dramatic point of Brown’s 
appearance came when Arthur 
Eugene, who said he was a Com­
munist from 1948 to 1956 and did 
undercover work for the FBI 
part of that time, was called to 
the stand.
Star Witness

Eugene described himself as 
a warehouseman and resident of 
2121 St. Anthony in New Orleans. 
He appeared as a star witness 
in the case against Andrew Steve! 
Nelson, former president of the： 
ILWU convicted of falsely swear­
ing he was not a Communist.

Eugene said during the time 
he was a party member he 
knew Brown as a fellow party 
member. •丨

Asked to single out Brown 
and look him in the eye, Eu-

See HEARING—Pag;e 4
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H earing-
gene pointed at Browii and said: 
"That's him right there."'

Rep. Edwin ,E. Willis of St. 
Martinville, subcommittee chair­
man, told Brown he did not be­
lieve he was honestly using the 
first and fifth amendments and 
ordered marshals to evict him 
from the room.

Brown walked out before mar­
shals had the chance to forcibly 
eject him, but the federal offi­
cers followed him out."

Means was first asked if he 
denies ever being a member o! 
the Communist party and he re­
plied: '•No."

Asked if he is a party mem­
ber now, he answered: I'No, 
sir."
*For Obvious Reasons*

When subcommittee counsel 
Richard Arens then asked Means 
if he ever was a member of the 
party, hfe said:

"For obvious reasons I won't 
ianswer on cons t i t ut i onal '  
grounds. I am not admitting I 
was ever a Communist.f,

When Arens asked him if he 
was a party member five years 
ago, Means replied in a low 
voice, "Excuse me sir, bu for 
the same reason I decline to an­
swer."

The witness made similar re­
plies to a long line of other ques­
tions about Communist activ- 
ities and about photographs 
which Arens said showed hini
with other Communist party；*  
members.

To these queries, Means said:
*1 decline to answer.0 
th rea t of Contempt

The hearings are taking place
in the federal district court of 
Judge J. Skelly Wright in the 
post office building.

Brown persisted in his re

One fleeting in , New Oceans 
which be attended， the ★ itness 
said, wa$ ：als,o attended by Nel­
son, Bjrown, G'Dril and Bob 
Martin. :: v

Five voluntary witnesses pa­
raded before the three-man 
subcommittee in the opening 
session yesterday to tell the ex­
tent of the flow of Communist 
propaganda literature through 
the New Orleans port and oth­
er areas of the country.

The committee heard reports 
of increased import of Red propa­
ganda, most of it from Mexico 
and Hong Kong in transit to oth­
er foreign countries.
Final Witness

The committee’s final witness 
yesterday was police Sgt. Hu­
bert J. Badeaux, whose testi­
mony about Red activity here 
served as an introduction to to­
day  ̂ hearing.

Badeaux brought with him 
Communist directives and litera­
ture h6 told the committee were 
seized from known “hard-core” 
Communi$ts in the New Orleans 
area. '

He declined to name any of 
the Communists/ except Hunter 
Pitts O’bell, who he described 
as one of the top men in the 
party in the South since 1950.

Also scheduled to appear to I 
day was:

Mrs. Jessie Sims, a secre- 
tary at union headquarters, 1 
425 Gravier.
The local formerly was headed 

by Negro labor leader Andrew 
St6ve Nelson, who died while un-j 
der federal conviction for lying 
when he swore he was not a 
Communist.

Rep. Willis, who is conducting 
the hearings with Reps. Morgan 
Moulder of Missouri and Kearney 
of New York, called for revision 
of customs laws that would per­
mit customs agents to destroy

fusal to reply to questions § Communist propaganda
ル — 4.̂  ^  vmiH m ! gent .̂〇 diplomats who are im-

muned from inspection of their 
m&il.

Willis advocated changes in th6 
law after witnesses testified that

despite threats of being held in
contempt made by Willis and
urging by Kearney that he be 
evicted. 、

Eugene told in detail on the
stand of his belonging to the A〇st〇ffice and customs
Communist party m New p r - ケ 卿 u1ati〇nj5 are ambiguous:leans, then transferring to San 's 
Francisco, and returning to par- 庳
ty membership in New Orleans 
in 1951.He named Winifred Feise
and Hunter “ Pitts”  O’D e l l そs 
active ih Communist work in 
“New Orleans seyeral years ago 
a n d  said O’Dell was a  member
of a Red committee named here 
to protect the conviction of 12 
Communists in New Y6rk. 
Eastland ' Witnesses 

O'Dell and Mrs. Feise were 
a among witness es wb〇 were
- called before Sen. James O.

regulations are ambiguous. 
Badfeaux told the committee

li Eastland's, internal security sub­
committee in hearings in New 
Orleans last year and refused 
to finsw$r questions about sub­
versive activities. へ 、:卜 

Eugene also testified, there 
were about 1000 members of the 
progressive party in New Or­
leans at that time and named 
as 〇P6 <>t these Gajihoun PJiifer, 
another.!defiant witness at last

^ year?& having. . ： ^
16

F that in the 10 years he has been
W connected with the intelligence | 

division of the police department1
hQ îas been able to identify 
about 90 Moscow-trained Com­
munists.

He agreed with committee 
counsel Rjchard Arens,  who 
â ked the witness if it* were not 
true that present-day Reds are | 
nd>t the “namby-pamby” mem­
bers permitted in the party 10
years ago. '

Badeaux stated further, that 
tĥ  Communist party is not a 
f)〇litical party, but a conspiracy 
dedicated to the violent 〇v6r- 
t̂ row 〇t the c6untry.

Party members in New Or 
leans work underground, he said,

detailing a document he identi­
fied as a proposal fqr the party vs 
organization in the South.；

He said .the document was； 
seized from O’Dell, who invoked 
the Fifth amendment when he 
was quizzed in a previous in­
vestigation of Communist ac­
tivity in New Orleans.
Literature Discussed 

Included in the document were 
plans for the distribution of lit­
erature, some of which dealt 
with segregation in thfe schools, 
i “They are instructing party 
members to infiltrate organiza- 
jtions and institutions such as 
churches and schools and dis­
tribute party literature after1 
they get in these organizations,’’ 
he said.

Badeaux alsoA read from a 
4〇eument he said was the min­
utes of a secret meeting 〇f a 
party division held in Birming­
ham, Ala., in which the efforts 
of the party to “keep alive’’ 
stories of police brutality are 
described.
Other Witnesses 1

Other witnesses yesterday in­
cluded :

Irving Fishman, deputy col­
lector of customs at New 
York, who estimated there are 
about ,120,000 individual pieces 
of Communist propaganda en­
tering the New Orleans port 
unmarked as propaganda， in 
violation of the foreign agents 
registration act.

Saul Mindell, post office at­
torney from Washington, who 
said nearly one million pieces 
of propaganda were confis­
cated throughout the country 
last year either as unmarked 
propaganda or because it was 
sent into the country from an 
agent not registered under the 
act.

Miss Margaret M. Rosano, 
•translator and assistant to the 
deputy customs collector in 
New York, who told the com­
mittee most of the mail enter­
ing the port comes from Mex- 
ico, Hong Kong or South 
American countries. A large 
percentage of it is written in 
foreign languages.

Milton LeBlanc, assistant 
collector of customs in New 
Orleans, who referred to over 
140,000 bags of suspected 

Communist propaganda mail 
sent to customs inspectors for 
examination last year.
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Union Chief Refuses to Testify
L ongshorem ens Official

Invokes A m endm ent

Lee Brown, Negro vice-pres­
ident of the International Long- 

f shoremen an4 Warehousemen’s 
Union in New Orleans, Friday 
refused to answer questions put 
to him by a subcommittee of 
the United States House un- 
American activities commit­
tee.

Brown was twice adminis­
tered the oath to tell the truth 
because committee chairman 
Rep. Edwin E. Willis of St. 
Martinville could not hear the 
witness’ reply.

Brown in response to ques­
tions by committee counsel 
RicharcJ Arens, identified him­
self, gave his .address as 2017 
Jackson, and described him­
self as a warehouseman. '、 . 
/ He said he was born in New 
Orleans in 1921 and did not 
want a lawyer for Friday  ̂
hearing.,

Arens then asked him to 
give the committee a brief 
sketch of his educational back­
ground.

Brown sat up in his chair 
and frowrned. §

Refuses to Answer
4<Mr. Chairman, I would like 

to say that to this committed 
and any other committee that 
I am not . . .

1 Rep. Bernard  ̂Kearney of 
New York interrupted, advis­
ing the witness to answer the 
question and “not make a 
speech•”

Brown repeated he would not 
answer the question until al­
lowed to make a statement.

Kearney told Brown it  “ is 
a very simple question,”  but
Bi：own reiterated his refusal

on grounds that he wanted to 
make a statement."

4<I order and direct you to 
answer the question,” said 
chairman Willis.

Brown refused again.
•‘May I remind you, that you 

在re subject to serious conse­
quences for this behavior. Any 
witness may refuse to answer 
questions if he invokes the 
privileges of the Fifth Amend-： 
ment. but yop cannot hedge 
and pussy-foot :and run around 
the issues.\ Either answer the 
question or suffer the pain/1 
Willis saî .

Repeats Refusal
Brown refused.
The questioning was re­

sumed by Arens:
Q. Where are you em­

ployed.
A. Mr. Chairman, I request 

permission to make my state- 
ment. v

Arens—Mr. Chairman, X re­
spectfully request that the 
witness be directed, to answer 
the question.
 ̂ Willis—That is a very sim­
ple question. ； I want to re­
mind you once more that the 
consequences of youf refusal 
to answer these questions may 
be contempt proceedings. You 
will not be permitted to hedge.
Brown一I would like me priv­

ilege of the First Amendment 
to make a statement before I 
answer the questions, period.

Q. How long have you been 
employed by the . . .

A. I refuse to answer, pe­
riod. I told you • . .

Q. Hdw long have you |been 
vice-president ot the Inter­
national Longshoremen̂  and 
Warehousemen̂  union here.

’ Brown again refused on the

same grounds and maintained 丨 
his right to make a statement 
over the objection of Willis 
who ordered him to answer 
Arens•

The witness also remained 
silent as Arens asked him: *

1 .  Are you a member of the 
Communist party? 、

2. Will you, if you are not 
a member of the Communist 
party, tell the committee to 
that effect? i

3. Are you affiliated with 
the Communist party?
. At this point Brown shout­
ed to the congressmen:

‘‘1 hope you understand that 
I am not going to answer, pe­
riod, until I can make a state­
ment, period.”

Rep. Kearney interrupted to , 
remind the witness Myou are 
not running this hearing.M

‘Don’t Frighten’ Him
4<You don't frighten me, nei­

ther/' he replied quickly,
Kearney urged the US mar­

shal to escort the witness from 
the room, but Willis took the 
suggestion under advisement.

- ；Arens then showed the wit­
ness a number̂  of documents 
he said ŵ re non-Communist 
affidavits signed by Brown 
and asked him if they were 
•‘true and correct copies of 
his signature.”

One was dated July 23,1943; 
another July, 1952, another in 
1954, and a fourth in 1956.

Brown repeated his stock re­
fusal, adding:-

4iI hoped I had made myself 
clear that I don't intend to an­
swer any questions until. . •  M

Arens interrupted to ask that 
the documents put into the 

'record.
He then showed the witness 

.an ILWU document on mifiie6- 
1 graphed paper bearing the ti- 
j tie, 41 State Committee of the 
I Louisiana Communist Party/1 

and a record titled Ĉall to the 
Youth Committee,M urging 
support of ^Wallace and Tay- 

i lor’’ under sponsorship of ‘‘a 
1 number of persons, including 

yourself.”
Keeps His Silence

Copies of the Communist 
Daily Worker bearing a letter 
to the editor irom a person 
Arens said was Brown also 
were shown, but the witness' 
kept his silence.

The witness was then shown 
three documents, all identified 
by Arens as having been from 
the International Longshore- 
men’s and Warehousemen’s 
Union headquarters in New 
Orleans and mimeographed on 
the union's machine, each call­
ing for action to be taken 
against “the ruling classes, 
Wall Street imperialists and 
the like/1 land was asked t〇4tell 
if they were true and correct 
copies of documents run off at 
the union headquarters here.

Brown made the same reply, 
- refusing to answer until al­

lowed to make a statement.

Rep. Kearney then told the  
witness that he had railed ta 
take refuge behind any of the 
protective amendments of the 
constitution and stated, “I will 
certainly move for a contempt 
citation against you.”

He told Brown, MYou are the 
rnost arrogant witness I’ve 
seen/1

Rep. Willis advised the wit­
ness that since he was not 
represented by counsel he was 
again calling his attention t〇 
the fact that he had not in­
voked any of the protective 
amendments.

“I am taking the First and 
Fifth amendpients,’’ Brown re- 
plied.

•He was then again asked, 
“Where are you employed?” 
and he repeated his refusal, 
v Rep. Willis Informed «im 
that the question had been re­
peated in order to determine 
if he was honest in invoking 
the Fifth amendment. “You 
cannot invoke the Fifth amend­
ment unless you are honest in 
the belief that the answers will 
incriminate you.̂

Brown again repeated his 
refusal to answer any ques­
tions.

Willis then termed Brown 
“one of the typical arrogant 
witnesses we come across in 
these hearings. What they do 
is invoke the Fifth amendment s 
to protect themselves, but here 
is a different situation. Here ： 
is a live person sitting to your 
left who looks you in the eye 
and charges you with being a 
Communist. You are confront­
ed with your accuser/>

He then ordered Brown es­
corted from the room by depu­
ty marshals. Brown rose vol­
untarily and walked from the i 
room flanked by three depu- ； 
ties.



Undercover 
Man Tells of 
N.0. Red Setup

The second witness called 
today before the House un- 
American activities subcom- 
rryittee here was Arthur Eu­
gene Jr., a star witness in the 
prosecution of Andrew Steve 
Nelson, former labor leader 
who was convicted of falsely 
denying he was affiliated with 
the Communist party.

Eugene was a government 
witness.

Eugene was sworn and said 
that he resides at 2121 St. An­
thony, is a warehouseman, 
and was su member of the 
Communist party from 1948 
until1956. During a portion— 
of that time, he testified, he 
was working as an undercover 
agent for the federal bureau of 
investigation.
Did You Know Brawn?

‘‘In the course of your mem­
bership in the Communist̂  
party, did you know Lee 
Brown as a Communist?” he 
was asked.

“Yes,” he answered.
Eugene  was seated to 

Brown’s left, and was then 
asked, 4'Do you see that per­
son in this room?M

He replied in the affirmative 
and was then asked to “】0ok 
him in the eye and point him 
out to the committee.

Eugene turned to his right 
and pointed to Brown, saying, 
“That’s him ri每ht there•”

Brown was then told, “Look 
at the man to your left and 
tell this committee if he lied 
or told the truth.

He; again refused to an­
swer, and repeated his refusal 
when asked if he was a mem­
ber of the Communist con-

See EUGENE—Page 12

Eban was e x p e c te a  to 
transm it the reaction to 
Dulles as soon as an ap­
pointment could be set up.

Meantime it was learned that 
the Israelis specifically seek fur/* 
ther clarification 〇jf the US posi­
tion on opening the Gulf of 
Aqaba permanently to Israeli 
shipping. ' ^

There seems to be no doubt 
that 6n this point, and perhaps 
on others relating to the Gaza 
Strip, the Israeli government 
wants more definite assurance 
of US backing once Israeli 
troops are oui; of the area. .
US Guarantees

Dulles' proposal, made to Am­
bassador Eban, was in con­
nection with withdrawal of 
troops from the areas still oc­
cupied. The United States would 
support freedom for Israeli ship­
ping in the waterway and work 
in the United Nations for meas­
ures to deny Egypt any future 
use of the Gaza Strip as a base

See ISRAEL— A

DEPUTY MARSHAL WALLY D O W s'Jh ^ s the 
door to LEE BROWN, a balky witness at today’s 
hearing by congressional investigators.
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Probers Reject 
Statement by 
Union Official

First witness today when the 
House un-American activities 
subcommittee opened its Ssec- 
ond day of hearings into Com­
munist activity in the New Or­
leans area was Leo Brown, 
Negro vice-president of the In­
ternational Longshoremen and 
Warehousemen’s Union local.

Brown was twice adminis­
tered the oath to tell the truth 
because committee chairman 
Rep. Edwin E. Willis of St. 
Martinville could not hear the 
witness' reply.
Refuses Lawyer

Brown in response to ques­
tions by committee counsel 
Richard Arens, identified him­
self, gave his address as 2017 
Jackson, and described him­
self as a warehouseman.

He said he was born in New 
Orleans in 1921 and4 did not 
want a lawyer for today’s 
hearing.

Arens then asked him to 
give the committee a brief 
sketch of his educational back­
ground.

Brown sat up in his chair 
and frowned.

“Mr. Chairman, I would like 
to say that to this committee 
and any other committee that 
I am not . . .
Insists1 on Statement

Rep. Bernard Kearney of 
New York interrupted, advis­
ing the witness tQ answer the

See BROWN— Page ；L2
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